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Executive	Summary	
S1.1	 Situation.			Infringements1	within	the	UK	continue	to	occur	at	an	unacceptable	level.	
Previous	measures	to	reduce	them	have	not	proved	very	effective,	partly	because	solving	
the	problem	is	more	complicated	than	many	care	to	admit.	There	are	three	main	obstacles	
to	success:	

S1.1.1			There	has	been	a	reluctance	to	recognise	that	the	roots	of	the	problem	lie	in	
a	number	of	different	areas	and	not	just	in	the	competence	levels	of	the	pilots	who	
infringe.	

S1.1.2			There	has	been	too	much	focus	on	the	effect	of	each	infringement,	in	other	
words	on	the	case-by-case	symptoms	of	the	problem,	and	not	enough	focus	on	
understanding	the	causes	of	each	infringement.	

S1.1.3			Finally,	there	has	been	too	much	emphasis	on	coercion	though	the	threat	of	
enforcement,	and	insufficient	attention	paid	to	bringing	the	entire	GA	community	
into	the	fold	so	that	everyone	becomes	part	of	the	solution,	rather	than	just	being	
part	of	the	problem.		

It	is	therefore	time	to	consider	a	new	approach.	Acting	in	support	of	the	CAA	and	in	
accordance	with	its	mandate,	FASVIG	has	commissioned	this	paper	to	propose	a	Counter-
Infringement	Strategy	for	consideration	by	the	CAA.	

S1.2	 Structure	of	the	Paper.	This	paper	is	structured	in	two	main	parts:		
	

S1.2.1			Part	One	gives	an	introduction	to	the	issues	and	summarises	the	problem,	
including	the	deficiencies	within	the	current	approach.	It	provides	the	background	
and	underpinning	logic	to	the	proposed	strategy.	
	
S1.2.2	 Part	Two	is	an	outline	of	the	proposed	strategy	itself,	including	a	number	of	
annexes	and	an	apposite	case	study.	
	

Those	readers	who	do	not	need	first	to	be	familiarised	with	the	background	to	the	problem	
are	welcome	to	jump	ahead	to	the	proposed	strategy	in	Part	Two	which	starts	on	page	13.	

S1.3	 Key	Points	of	the	Strategy.		The	core	thrust	of	the	proposed	strategy	can	be	distilled	
as	follows:	
	

S1.3.1			Coercion	is	not	the	best	way	to	deal	with	the	problem.	The	solution	will	only	
be	found	by	actively	engaging	all	stakeholders	on	a	collaborative	and	co-operative	
basis.	

S1.3.2	 Given	that	almost	all	infringements	are	unintentional	and	therefore	
accidental	in	nature,	a	clear	understanding	of	why	and	how	they	happen	is	required	
in	order	to	put	into	effect	appropriate	prevention	or	mitigation	measures,	whether	

																																																								
1	Defined	as	unauthorised	incursions	into	controlled	airspace,	danger	areas,	prohibited	and	restricted	areas	(including	
temporary	restricted	areas).		
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at	an	individual	incident	level	or	to	inform	broader	measures.	This	can	only	be	
achieved	by	gathering	data	on	all	infringements,	not	just	a	selected	few.	

S1.3.3	 On	an	infringement-by-infringement	basis,	remedial	measures	will	always	
centre	on	re-skilling	individual	pilots	and	must	therefore	be	tailored	to	each	
individual’s	shortcomings.	There	is	little	place	for	one-size-fits-all	solutions	to	this	
complex	and	varied	problem.	

S1.3.4			However,	the	problem	is	actually	much	greater	than	just	an	individual	pilot’s	
incompetence.	It	is	therefore	necessary	also	to	address	the	wider	issues	such	as	
airspace	design,	pilot	training	and	the	interface	between	pilots	and	controllers.	

S1.3.5			In	terms	of	the	overall	strategy,	setting	a	realistic	aim	is	essential.	Once	set,	
the	efforts	of	all	stakeholders	must	be	aligned	to	that	aim.	A	realistic	aim	is	to	reduce	
infringements	by	10%	year	on	year.		

S1.3.6			To	support	this	aim	a	total	of	8	enabling	objectives	have	been	identified	and	
are	set	out	in	detail	in	Part	2	of	the	paper.	They	cover:	

S1.3.6.1			The	systematic	gathering	of	comprehensive	data	on	all	
infringements,	collected	on	a	collaborative	and	non-adversarial	basis.	

S1.3.6.2			The	review	and	if	necessary	the	redesign	of	low-level	airspace	to	
make	it	less	susceptible		to	infringement.	

S1.3.6.3			The	review	and	if	necessary	changing	the	role	controllers	play	in	
helping	pilots	avoid	infringements	and	in	managing	such	infringements	when	
they	occur.	

S1.3.6.4			The	raising	of	piloting	standards	within	the	GA	community,	
especially	in	the	field	of	navigation,	in	order	to	ensure	that	the	navigational	
techniques	used	by	GA	pilots	are	fit	for	purpose	in	today’s	complex	airspace.	

S1.3.6.5			The	modification	of	the	training	and	testing	regime	applied	to	
PPL/CPL	pilots	in	order	to	align	their	training	and	testing	to	appropriate	
navigational	competences.	

S1.3.6.6				The	setting	in	place	of	appropriate	governance	structures	in	order	
to	manage	the	counter-infringement	strategy	and	action	plans.	

S1.3.6.7			The	setting	in	place	of	appropriately	robust	and	comprehensive	
processes	in	order	to	deliver	success	within	all	objectives.	

S1.3.6.8			The	setting	in	place	of	effective	communications	so	that	the	entire	
community	of	stake-holders	is	brought	onside	and	kept	there	whilst	the	
problem	is	solved.	
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S1.3.7			Around	the	outside	of	these	objectives	appropriate	roles,	responsibilities	and	
resources	must	be	clarified,	aligned	and	applied.		Suitable	action	plans	must	then	be	
put	in	place	and	delivered	in	an	accountable	way.	

S1.4	 Next	Steps.	If	this	paper	is	endorsed	at	an	appropriate	level	within	the	CAA	and	by	
key	stakeholders	then,	given	the	application	of	the	required	resources,	the	foundations	for	
this	new	strategy	could	be	in	place	by	the	end	of	2017,	thereby	permitting	its	launch	in	
2018.	
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Part	One	-	Background	to	the	Problem	
The	Scale	of	the	Problem	

1.1 Infringements	into	Regulated	Airspace	within	the	UK	occur	on	average	around	20	
times	per	week.	Whilst	most	of	these	infringements	have	little	practical	impact,	some	of	
them	are	highly	disruptive	and	some	are	also	potentially	dangerous.	Leaving	aside	the	tiny	
proportion	of	deliberate	infringements,	every	other	infringement	represents	a	failure	at	
some	level	within	the	systems,	structures,	competences	or	cultures	operating	with	the	
aviation	community.	

1.2 As	will	be	more	fully	explored	in	paragraph	5.1,	the	root	causes	of	the	problem	are	
more	complex	and	more	far-reaching	than	many	care	to	admit.	The	problem	is	multi-
facetted	and	will	not	be	solved	by	addressing	single	elements	in	isolation	to	the	others,	no	
matter	how	tempting	it	may	be	to	do	so.		

1.3 It	is	also	not	credible	to	assume	that	the	problem	can	be	solved	by	tighter	regulation	
more	vigorously	enforced.	In	many	respects	what	is	needed	is	a	change	in	culture.	This	
change	must	engage	the	entire	GA	community	so	that	everyone	becomes	part	of	the	
solution	and	not	just	part	of	the	problem.		

1.4 However,	as	is	set	out	more	fully	below,	it	is	not	sufficient	to	aim	at	cultural	change	
merely	within	the	GA	community	alone	and	to	hope	that	that	solves	the	problem.	The	
solution	will	need	to	be	much	more	comprehensive	than	an	aviation	equivalent	of	the	
1980’s	drink	drive	campaign.	Change	is	required	not	just	within	the	GA	community	but	also	
within	the	Regulator	and	within	the	ANSP	community.	

2	 Previous	Statistical	Analysis	of	Infringements	

2.1	 Recent	work	has	been	done	to	analyse	infringements	in	the	period	2013-20152.	The	
results	have	been	widely	circulated	and	commented	upon.	Before	reviewing	the	key	
deductions	of	this	work,	however,	the	following	important	cautionary	points	should	be	
noted:	

2.1.1	 The	data	is	derived	from	surveying	approximately	25%	of	infringement	
events.	The	fact	is,	therefore,	that	we	simply	do	not	know	much	about	why	the	other	
75%	of	infringements	occurred.	

2.1.2 The	25%	who	were	surveyed	were	selected	on	the	basis	of	the	severity	of	the	
outcome	of	each	infringement.	Therefore,	the	data-set	is	significantly	skewed	from	
the	outset	to	focus	upon	the	effect	of	the	infringement,	rather	than	its	causes.	This	is	
an	important	flaw	in	the	current	approach	because	it	views	infringements	through	
the	prism	of	what	they	cause,	rather	than	what	they	are	caused	by.	Until	there	is	a	
better	focus	on	their	causes	then	it	will	simply	not	be	possible	to	frame	an	effective	
counter-infringement	strategy.	

																																																								
2	FASVIG	Analysis	of	Infringements	dated	June	2016.	
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2.2 All	that	said,	there	are	some	credible	conclusions	from	this	analysis	which	will	be	
familiar	to	the	reader	but	are	worth	re-highlighting:	

2.2.2 75%	of	investigated	infringements	were	by	pilots	flying	Single-Engine	Piston	
aeroplanes		

2.2.3 50%	of	investigated	infringements	were	by	pilots	already	in	receipt	of	some	
form	of	ATC	service;	therefore	50%	were	by	pilots	who	were	not	in	receipt	of	any	
ATC	service	engaged	in	General	Aviation3.	

2.2.4 97%	took	place	in	VMC	and	85%	occurred	in	excellent	visibility	(>10kms).	

2.2.5 15%	of	investigated	infringements	were	by	flight	instructors4	engaged	in	
instruction	at	the	time.	

2.2.6 74%	of	investigated	infringements	were	by	pilots	who	had	no	GNSS	available	
to	them,	and	half	of	the	remainder	did	have	GNSS	equipment	available	but	had	
chosen	not	to	use	it	or	did	not	know	how	to	use	it	properly.	By	deduction	therefore,	
only	around	10%	of	such	infringements	were	by	pilots	who	were	using	GNSS	
equipment	correctly	as	a	navigational	tool.	

2.2.7 The	experience-level	of	infringing	pilots	covered	the	entire	spectrum	from	
student	pilots	(6%),	through	PPL/NPPL	holders	(65%),	to	>1000hr	CPL/ATPL	holders	
(21%)	and	military	pilots	(5%).	

2.2.8 70%	of	investigated	infringements	were	made	horizontally	and	30%	were	
made	vertically.	

3 Cautionary	Caveats	

3.1 Given	that	the	data-set	was	selected	on	the	basis	of	each	infringement’s	effect	(in	
other	words,	only	the	25%	most	disruptive	infringements	were	investigated)	then	it	is	self-
evident	that	there	were	a	great	many	less-disruptive	infringements	about	which	we	know	
very	little.	In	order	to	paint	a	fuller	picture	of	the	whole	problem	it	is	therefore	necessary	to	
stray	into	the	field	of	informed	speculation	with	regard	to	this	unknown	segment	of	the	
data.	With	this	in	mind	there	are	a	number	of	speculative	deductions	that	can	be	made	from	
the	analysis	of	these	statistics5.	

3.2 On	the	basis	that	a	higher	level	of	professionalism	should	be	expected	from	
professional	pilots	it	seems	probable	that	the	most	disruptive	infringements	will	have	
tended	to	disproportionately	feature	recreational	GA	pilots	predominantly	flying	single-
engine	piston	aircraft.	This	appears	to	be	borne	out	by	the	statistics.	Therefore,	it	is	
reasonable	to	speculate	that	whilst	a	high	proportion	of	the	surveyed	infringements	
involved	SEP	aircraft,	across	the	whole	picture	the	proportion	may	be	quite	different.	This	
illustrates	the	danger	of	drawing	over-simplistic	conclusions	such	as	one	that	says	that	most	
																																																								
3	Defined	as	non-commercial	aviation.	
4	When	a	Flight	Instructor	(FI)	is	aboard	and	is	instructing	a	student	then	the	FI	is	the	pilot-in-command.	
5	In	making	these	speculative	deductions	the	author	is	drawing	on	his	own	experience	as	a	flight	instructor	and	examiner	
and	is	not	drawing	on	empirical	data.	
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infringements	involve	SEPs.	That	simply	may	not	be	the	case.	The	assumption	that	it	is	
skews	the	approach	to	understanding	the	whole	problem.	What	is	undeniably	true	is	that	
75%	of	the	most	disruptive	infringements	involved	SEPs.	

3.3 	Whilst	50%	of	pilots	who	infringed	were	talking	to	ATC	at	the	time,	what	is	not	
known	is	how	many	potential	infringements	by	such	pilots	were	prevented	by	proactive	
controller	action.	It	is	therefore	very	difficult	to	assess	the	value	of	effective	communication	
between	the	pilot	and	ATC	in	terms	of	avoiding	infringements.	On	the	one	hand	it	seems	
intuitively	likely	that	such	communication	must	have	been	useful.	On	the	other	hand,	if	fully	
half	of	infringing	pilots	were	actually	talking	with	ATC	at	the	time	that	they	infringed	then	it	
implies	that	communication	was	not	of	itself	very	helpful	at	all.	

3.4 The	statistic	on	GNSS	use	is	striking	but	again	is	skewed	by	the	fact	that	the	25%	of	
surveyed	infringements	(the	most	disruptive	ones)	is	likely	to	disproportionately	feature	GA	
pilots,	many	of	whom	clearly	still	fly	without	GNSS		in	relatively	simple	aeroplanes.	If,	as	
might	reasonably	be	speculated,	the	other	75%	of	less-serious	infringements	featured	a	
greater	proportion	of	professional	pilots	who,	it	may	also	be	assumed,	are	more	likely	to	
have	been	using	moving-map	displays	in	better-equipped	aircraft,	then	the	point	about	the	
effectiveness	of	GNSS	becomes	rather	more	nuanced.	

3.5 The	same	point	can	be	made	of	the	statistics	around	horizontal	vs	vertical	
infringements.	If	within	the	75%	of	un-surveyed	infringements	there	were,	by	definition,	
many	more	brief	or	inconsequential	infringements	then	it	seems	at	least	possible	that	a	
higher	proportion	of	these	were	vertical	rather	than	horizontal.	Therefore,	the	point	about	
horizontal	vs	vertical	infringement	also	becomes	more	nuanced.	

4 Headline	Deductions	from	the	Statistical	Analysis	

4.1	 Accepting	that	the	data-set	was	somewhat	skewed	and	accepting	the	cautionary	
caveats	set	out	in	paragraph	3,	in	terms	of	headline	deductions	it	would	seem	clear	that:	

4.1.1	 All	pilots,	regardless	of	experience-level	or	qualification-level,	are	vulnerable	
to	the	risk	of	infringement.	

4.1.2	 	Poor	in-flight	visibility	does	not	appear	to	have	been	a	significant	factor	in	
the	great	majority	of	infringements.	

4.1.3	 It	appears	that	the	effective	use	of	GNSS	does	significantly	reduces	the	
likelihood	of	disruptive	infringements	but	this	is	open	to	challenge	based	on	more	
detailed	data;	see	paragraph	3.4.	

4.1.4	 It	appears	that	the	majority	of	infringements	are	made	in	the	horizontal	
plane,	whilst	a	significant	minority	infringing	in	the	vertical	plane	but	this	is	also	open	
to	challenge;	see	paragraph	3.5.	It	may	reasonably	be	assumed	that	the	majority	of	
these	vertical	infringements	are	the	result	of	inadvertently	climbing	into	controlled	
airspace	but	this	not	fully	clear.		
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4.1.5	 Communication	with	an	ATC	provider	does	not	appear	to	provide	a	very	
effective	level	of	protection	against	infringements,	but	that	is	open	to	challenge	
based	on	more	detailed	data	or	analysis.	

5.	 The	Roots	of	the	Problem	

5.1 There	is	no	single	root	cause	behind	the	problem	of	infringements.	If	there	were	
then	it	would	be	a	relatively	simple	issue	to	solve.	In	fact,	the	roots	of	the	problem	lie	in	a	
number	of	areas,	only	two	of	which	are	directly	linked	to	the	actions	of	the	pilot	who	
infringes.	Herein	lies	a	key	point	of	recognition	which	is	also	a	significant	obstacle	to	the	
successful	engagement	of	the	GA	population	in	solving	the	problem	of	infringements.	For	as	
long	as	it	remains	the	case	that	there	are	structural	root	causes	at	work	then	GA	pilots	can	
all-too-easily	point	to	these	(over	which	they	have	no	control)	and,	in	effect,	say	“I’ll	sort	out	
my	flying	when	you	sort	out	your	airspace.”	It	cannot	be	over-emphasised	that	the	CAA’s	
strategy	must	address	all	of	these	root	causes	if	it	is	to	succeed	in	driving	down	the	
frequency	and	seriousness	of	infringements.	
	
5.2 Airspace	Design.	As	alluded	to,	the	design	of	the	UK’s	airspace	is	complex,	cluttered	
and	confusing	and	it	is	no	accident	that	the	hot-spots	of	infringement	occur	where	this	is	
most	obviously	the	case.	In	paragraph	14.1	the	proposed	strategy	will	identify	the	work	
needed	to	address	this	issue.	Whilst	everyone	accepts	that	making	changes	to	airspace	
design	is	a	lengthy	process,	solving	this	part	of	the	problem	is	not	something	that	the	CAA	
can	shy	away	from.	In	particular,	the	following	are	worthy	of	consideration:	
	

5.2.1 Increased	use	of	Radio	Mandatory	Zones	(RMZs)	and	Transponder	Mandatory	
Zones	(TMZs).	
	
5.2.2 Potentially	setting	up	Surveillance	Mandatory	Zones	(SMZs)	to	veil	controlled	
airspace	and	within	which	a	pilot	must	either	talk	or	squawk	or	both.	
	
5.2.3 Running	an	‘idiot-check’	across	each	block	of	airspace	in	the	country	so	that	
on	a	case-by-case	basis	these	blocks	can	be	simplified,	even	if	this	mean	actually	
increasing	the	volume	of	controlled	airspace.	
	
5.2.4 Improving	access	to	controlled	airspace	for	GA	traffic	so	that	any	increase	in	
the	volume	of	controlled	airspace	has	little	or	no	impact	on	the	ability	of	GA	traffic	to	
fly	where	it	needs	to.	
	

5.3 Availability	and	Proper	Use	of	Technology.	On	the	face	of	it,	technology	provides	
potential	mitigations	to	the	problem	of	infringements.	However,	caution	should	be	
exercised	when	assuming	that	technology	alone	can	provide	the	solutions.	If,	as	suggested	
in	paragraph	3.4,	there	were	actually	many	more	minor	infringements	which	involved	non-
GA	traffic	(presumably	in	well-equipped,	professional	piloted	aircraft)	then	it	is	just	too	
simplistic	to	assume	that	raising	the	level	of	technology	in	the	GA	fleet	is	necessarily	the	
answer.	That	said,	there	are	a	number	of	areas	of	technology	which	do	have	a	role	in	the	
proposed	strategy.	These	include:	
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5.3.1 Improved	the	electronic	visibility	of	GA	traffic	through	the	carriage	and	more	
effective	use	of	transponders.	
	
5.3.2 Improved	communication	between	pilot	and	controller	through	welcome	
innovations	such	as	the	FMCs	(Listening	Squawks).	
	
5.3.3 Improved	take-up	of	3D	situational	awareness	devices	(GNSS-based	moving	
map	displays)	within	the	GA	fleet.	
	
5.3.4 There	is	no	evidence	that	collision	avoidance	is	a	significant	causal	factor	in	
infringements.	Therefore	Traffic	Awareness	devices	do	not,	on	the	face	of	it,	have	a	
role	in	reducing	infringements,	although	no-one	would	deny	that	they	are	useful	in	
their	own	right.	
	

5.4 Controllers’	Actions	and	Mandated	Responses.	An	uncomfortable	truth	is	that	the	
role	played	by	ANSP	controllers	is	a	key	component	in	the	problem	of	infringements,	with	
both	positive	and	negative	contributions.	Controllers	can	and	often	do	play	a	positive	role	in	
preventing	infringements	but	when	so	doing	are	operating	in	something	of	a	grey	area	with	
regard	to	their	responsibility	to	traffic	outside	of	controlled	airspace.	This	needs	to	be	
clarified	so	that	all	parties	know	what	they	can	expect.	Just	as	significantly,	the	level	of	
disruption	caused	by	an	infringer	is	in	fact	largely	the	product	of	the	way	the	controller	
responds	to	such	an	event.	If,	as	is	currently	the	case,	a	controller	is	required	to	clear	a	
sterile	zone	around	the	infringer6	then	the	dimensions	of	that	zone	and	the	ability	of	a	
controller	to	exercise	his	or	her	professional	judgement	before	so	doing	become	factors.	In	
particular	it	should	be	recognised	that:	
	

5.4.1 Controllers	can	currently	‘deem’	that	non-transponding	and	non-
communicating	traffic	that	appears	to	be	vertically	clear	of	controlled	airspace	is	
non-threatening	and	therefore	can	ignore	it	for	separation	purposes.	That	approach	
is	both	pragmatic	and	sensible.	However,	it	is	illogical	that	the	same	controller	
cannot	also,	if	appropriate,	deem	as	unthreatening	a	brief,	short-lived	and	non-
conflicting	infringement	and	so	modify	the	response	measures	accordingly.	
	
5.4.2 Controllers	can	(but	are	currently	under	no	obligation	to)	warn	a	potential	
infringer	of	the	risk	of	infringement	and	offer	counter-infringement	advice	to	the	
pilot.	Such	intervention	would	clearly	be	useful	in	preventing	infringements.	But	the	
extent	to	which	traffic	can	expect	such	assistance	needs	to	be	clarified	since	there	is	
no	point	promoting	a	better	take-up	of	FMCs	and	RT	communication	generally	within	
the	GA	community	if,	as	the	evidence	suggests,	communicating	aircraft	are	still	
allowed	to	infringe	in	significant	numbers.	
	

5.5 Practical	Navigation	in	the	Era	of	GNSS.	Whilst	there	are	some	commentators	who	
maintain	that	traditional	navigation7	as	an	art	should	still	be	the	primary	means	of	

																																																								
6	The	dimensions	of	this	sterile	zone	are	hugely	out	of	proportion	to	the	actual	danger	posed	by	the	infringer:	5	nm	
horizontally	and	5000’	above	and	below,	creating	around	26	cubic	miles	of	sterile	airspace.	It	is	understood	that	these	
dimensions	have	since	been	modified	and	reduced	on	a	trial	basis	to	3nm	and	3000’.	
7	Meaning	in	this	context	Deduced-Reckoning.	
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geographical	orientation,	there	can	be	few	who	would	suggest	that	in	the	cluttered	and	
complicated	airspace	found	in	much	of	the	UK	it	is	really	sufficient	to	navigate	solely	with	a	
stop-watch	and	compass.	Most	would	now	agree	that	to	navigate	safely	in	any	proximity	to	
complicated	airspace	requires	a	more	modern	and	sophisticated	approach	based	on	
moving-map	displays.	However,	the	current	approach	could	best	be	described	as	
schizophrenic:	in	terms	of	‘aviation	doctrine’	we	continue	to	espouse	a	belief	that	traditional	
navigation	is	a	necessary	skill	that	must	be	taught	and	tested;	yet	we	also	recognise	that	
such	a	skill	is	quite	inadequate	for	the	purposes	of	infringement	avoidance.	This	dichotomy	
needs	to	be	addressed	since	the	issues	that	arise	from	it	are	as	follows:	
	

5.5.1 If	practical	navigation8	in	proximity	to	or	within	controlled	airspace	can	only	
be	safely	performed	by	using	moving-map	displays	then	a	cultural	shift	is	required	
within	GA	to	recognise	this	fact.	The	carriage	and	correct	use	of	moving-map	systems	
should	be	encouraged	and	might	potentially	be	mandated.	
	
5.5.2 There	are	then	implications	for	the	pilot	training	regime.	Currently	the	use	of	
moving	map	navigation	is	only	patchily	taught	within	ATOs	and	is	actually	prohibited	
on	PPL/CPL	flight	tests.	Clearly	this	cannot	continue.	
	

5.6 Pilot	Training.	As	alluded	to	in	paragraph	5.5.2	the	current	navigational	training	
regime	does	not	appear	to	adequately	serve	the	needs	of	infringement-prevention.	There	
are	a	number	of	potential	issues	within	this:	
	

5.6.1 If	pilots	are	expected	to	use	moving-map	displays	then	ab	initio	pilots	must	
be	taught	how	to	do	so	effectively,	included	within	which	they	must	be	taught	the	
potential	problems	with	GNSS-based	navigation	and	their	responsibilities	for	
ensuring	that	embedded	data-bases	are	up	to	date.	This	has	implications	for	the	
PPL/CPL	syllabus	and	for	direction	to	ATOs.	
	
5.6.2 If	ab	initio	pilots	are	to	be	trained	in	the	use	of	moving-map	displays	then	it	is	
appropriate	that	they	be	tested	accordingly.	This	has	implications	for	the	format	of	
PPL/CPL	skills	tests	and	for	direction	to	flight	examiners.	
	
5.6.3 On-going	training	for	qualified	recreational	pilots	(in	a	professional	context	
this	would	be	called	Professional	Development)	is	a	potentially	thorny	issue	but	one	
which	must	also	be	addressed,	given	that	many	older	GA	pilots	learned	to	fly	many	
years	ago	and	some	of	them	have	not	adequately	developed	or	maintained	their	
skills	or	knowledge	in	the	intervening	time.	The	introduction	of	the	‘one	hour	with	an	
FI’	as	part	of	the	process	for	revalidating	a	rating	has	been	a	very	positive	
development	but	it	has	its	limitations:	
	

5.6.3.1 Currently	there	is	no	mandated	content	for	such	an	hour.	It	is	
arguable	that	perhaps	there	should	be	and	that	infringement	prevention	
could	be	one	such	mandated	item.	
	

																																																								
8	Meaning	in	this	context	the	ability	to	remain	geographically	orientated	at	all	times.	
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5.6.3.2 The	biennial	flight	is	not	a	flight	test.	Providing	that	the	pilot	in	
question	holds	a	valid	rating	then	it	is	not	open	to	the	FI	to	intervene	in	the	
process	of	its	revalidation.	It	is	arguable	that	perhaps	there	should	be	a	
process	by	which	an	FI	can	formally	express	doubts	about	a	pilot’s	
competence	and	can,	for	example,	mandate	that	such	a	pilot	completes	a	
License	Proficiency	Check	(LPC)	if	the	FI	has	sufficient	concerns	about	the	
pilot’s	demonstrated	competence.	
	

5.6.4 The	issue	of	Remedial	Training	is	another	thorny	issue	that	a	successful	
counter-infringement	strategy	must	address.	Since	the	huge	majority	of	
infringements	are	unintentional	then	it	follows	that	they	arose	in	the	main	through	
either	a	lack	of	knowledge	or	lack	of	skills	by	the	pilot.	Such	knowledge-gaps	or	skills-
gaps	are	readily	addressed	by	remedial	training.	However,	such	remedial	training	
must	be	tailored	to	the	needs	of	the	individual	infringer.	It	is	very	unlikely	that	a	one-
size-fits-all	course	is	likely	to	provide	the	basis	for	effective	remedial	training9.	
	

5.7 GA	Culture.	The	final	root	cause	is	the	subjective	and	potentially	uncomfortable	
issue	of	the	culture	within	GA.	At	the	risk	of	generalising	(and	indeed	of	offending	many	
within	it)	it	seems	clear	that:	
	

5.7.1 The	GA	population	is	relatively	old	and	relatively	independently-minded.	
Many	regard	flying	as	a	recreational	activity	to	which	their	license	gives	them	a	right.	
There	is	therefore	an	in-built	tendency	to	resist	what	many	see	as	unwarranted	
intervention	or	nannying	by	the	authorities.	Such	an	attitude	is	not	helpful	in	terms	
of	engaging	such	pilot’s	support	within	a	counter-infringement	strategy.	
	
5.7.2 Within	the	GA	community	there	is	a	sense	of	increasing	burden	being	placed	
upon	GA	pilots	by	what	is	seen	as	the	ever-increasing	level	of	regulation,	an	
expansion	of	controlled	airspace	and	a	general	distancing	in	the	relationship	
between	the	pilot	and	the	regulator.	
	
5.7.3 This	sense	of	distance	is	not	ameliorated	by	the	plethora	of	new	regulations,	
often	poorly	disseminated	and	poorly	explained.	The	sheer	incomprehensibility	of	
many	of	these	encourages	a	dangerous	tendency	amongst	already	independently-
minded	GA	pilots	to	quietly	throw-up	their	hands	in	despair	and	to	further	disengage	
from	the	process	and	indeed	the	principle	of	regulation.	This	is	extremely	unhelpful	
in	terms	of	managing	the	problem	of	infringements.	Ironically,	the	threat	of	more	
and	more	regulatory	action	by	which	to	manage	the	problem	of	infringements	simply	
plays	into	this	sense	of	disengagement.	
	
5.7.4 All	of	this	gives	rise	to	an	us-and-them	attitude	which	is	unhelpful	in	the	
context	of	reducing	infringements.	Breaking	this	down	is	absolutely	essential	if	

																																																								
9	The	author	recently	attended	the	beta-test	of	the	new	GASCo	Infringements	Awareness	Course	modelled	loosely	on	the	
Speed	Awareness	Courses	run	in	the	UK.	The	course	was	very	professionally	put-together	and	run	and	was	useful	in	a	
general	sense	but,	in	the	author’s	opinion,	is	simply	not	the	answer	to	the	problem.	It	may	just	be	the	right	answer	to	a	
different	question.	
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infringements	are	to	be	managed	successfully.	
	
5.7.5 On	the	other	side	of	the	coin,	the	standard	of	flying	in	the	GA	community	is	
also	very	variable.	At	one	end	of	the	spectrum	there	are	many	extremely	competent	
and	professionally-minded	recreational	pilots	of	all	ages	who	keep	themselves	up-to-
date	and	practice	their	own	programme	of	ongoing	personal	development.	One	
suspects	that	these	pilots	are	probably	not	the	main	focus	of	concern	with	regard	to	
infringements.	At	the	other	end	of	the	spectrum	there	are	pilots	who	are	scarcely	
competent	to	fly	in	even	the	most	benign	conditions,	make	no	effort	to	develop	their	
skills	and	who	quickly	become	over-loaded	when	faced	by	anything	out	of	the	
ordinary.	Leaving	aside	the	issue	of	infringements,	there	is	a	separate	issue	around	
whether	or	not	these	pilots	should	be	permitted	to	fly	at	all.	Such	pilots	may	well	be	
infringers-in-waiting;	simply	searching	for	an	opportunity	to	become	an	infringement	
statistic.		But	that	is	not	by	any	means	the	whole	problem	as	evidenced	earlier	by	the	
number	of	professional	pilots	who	infringe.	
	
5.7.6 	The	relationship	between	GA	pilots	and	ANSP	controllers	is	also	highly	
variable.	At	one	end	of	the	spectrum	there	are	plenty	of	GA	pilots	who,	whether	they	
use	controlled	airspace	or	not,	recognise	the	value	of	ATC	and	successfully	use	the	
services	of	ATCs.	At	the	other	end	of	the	spectrum	there	are	GA	pilots	who	regard	
controllers	as	tantamount	to	‘the	enemy’.	Unfortunately	there	is	almost	certainly	a	
close	correlation	between	those	in	the	latter	category	and	those	whose	navigational	
and	RT	competence	makes	for	a	difficult	relationship	with	controllers	from	the	start.	
Few	can	fail	to	sympathise	with	a	busy	controller	who,	when	faced	with	a	pilot	who	
does	not	appear	to	know	where	he	is	and	cannot	string	together	a	coherent	RT	
message,	elects	not	to	admit	that	pilot	into	controlled	airspace.		Moreover,	many	
airspace	sponsors	are	increasingly	focussed	on	their	business	traffic	resulting	in	
controlled	airspace	becoming	less	accessible.	The	negative	perceptions	on	both	sides	
can	therefore	be	self-reinforcing	to	an	unhelpful	degree.	
	

5.8 Communications	and	Feed-Back.	Whilst	not	being	a	root	cause	of	infringements,	the	
issue	of	effective	communications	is	fundamental	to	the	success	of	any	counter-
infringement	strategy	insofar	as	it	will	be	essential	to	bring	onside	all	of	the	various	parties	
(including	the	individual	GA	pilots)	if	the	strategy	is	to	succeed.	Thus	far,	the	communication	
of	infringement-related	matters	and	much	else	by	authorities	has	been	truly	woeful.	This	
must	change.	

6. Existing	Counter-Infringement	Governance	Structures	

6.1 There	is	a	perception	that,	even	though	infringements	have	been	an	issue	for	a	very	
long	time,	there	has	until	recently	been	little	real	appetite	to	engage	with	the	problem	and	
to	solve	it.	This	is	evidenced	most	particularly	by	the	absence	of	any	publicly	available	
counter-infringement	strategy	or	any	developed	plan.	
	
6.2 Governance	Structures.	In	terms	of	Governance,	it	appears	that	within	the	CAA	the	
responsibility	for	managing	the	problem	of	infringements	is	flows	down	from	the	Mid-Air	
Collision	Challenge	Group	(MAC	CG)	to	the	Airspace	Infringement	Co-ordination	Group	
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(AICG)	and	thence	to	the	Airspace	Infringements	Working	Group	(AIWG)	and	finally	to	the	
Local	Airspace	Infringement	Teams	(LAITs).	
	
6.3 	The	AICG	appears	to	be	primarily	focused	upon	the	management	of	enforcement	
action	arising	from	infringements	that	have	been	notified	to	it.	
	
6.4 	The	Airspace	Infringements	Working	Group	(AIWG)	is	discussed	in	more	detail	in	
paragraph	6.6	but	aims	to	bring	together	the	various	stakeholders.	It	is	not	clear	which	of	
these	two	top-level	groups	(AICG,	AIWG,	or	indeed	any	other)	leads	the	development	of	a	
counter-infringement	strategy	or	plan.	
	
6.5 Astonishingly,	there	is	no	published	overall	CAA	counter-infringement	strategy.	For	
as	long	as	there	is	no	strategy	(or	that	any	such	strategy	fails	to	address	all	of	the	issues)	
then	the	problem	of	infringements	is	unlikely	to	be	brought	under	control.		
	
6.6 The	AIWG.	The	AIWG	was	established	as	the	forum	for	bringing	together	the	various	
agencies	and	parties	with	a	stake	in	the	problem	of	infringements	and	then	coordinating	
their	action	under	the	direction	of	the	CAA.	It	is	fair	to	say	that	until	recently	it	was	widely	
regarded	as	an	ineffective	talking-shop.	However,	recently	there	appears	to	have	been	a	
change	in	its	tone.	Recent	meetings	have	been	imbued	with	much	more	sense	of	purpose	
such	that	some	traction	is	now	being	made.	It	is	plain	that	if	the	AIWG	is	to	remain	as	the	
forum	for	the	engagement	of	all	parties	in	the	management	of	infringements	then	it	needs	
to	be	adequately	resourced	and	sufficiently	energised	to	manage	such	a	complex	and	
challenging	issue.	
	
6.7 Local	Airspace	Infringement	Teams.	The	LAITs	were	established	in	order	to	provide	a	
number	of	more	regional	opportunities	for	stimulating	cooperation	between	local	
controlled	airspace	‘owners’	and	local	airspace	users.	LAITs	have	been	slow	to	get	going	and	
their	effectiveness	has	been	patchy.	However,	some	of	them	are	now	showing	signs	of	
purpose	and	the	best	of	them	are	already	having	a	positive	effect	on	the	local	rate	of	
infringements.	

7. Existing	Counter-Infringement	Strategy	and	Plan	
7.1 A	Counter-Infringement	Strategy.	There	is	no	documented	counter-infringement	
strategy.	This	is	a	glaring	gap	in	the	current	approach	to	reducing	infringements	and	its	
absence	is	indicative	of	the	approach	that	has	been	applied	thus	far.	

7.2 The	CAA’s	5-Point	Plan.	The	recently	emerged	5-Point	Plan	does	contain	some	useful	
start-points	but	it	is	not	a	plan	as	such.	Summarised	briefly:	

7.2.1 The	version	of	the	5-Point	Plan	that	FASVIG	reviewed	consisted	of	a	
PowerPoint	presentation	apparently	given	to	an	outside	aviation	organisation.	It	is	
not	clear	from	the	presentation’s	bullet-points	whether	or	not	there	is	a	more	
coherent	plan	lying	behind	it.	

7.2.2 The	5-Point	Plan	consists,	as	its	name	suggests,	of	5	points.	They	are	listed	as:	
1)	the	promotion	of	the	use	of	technology;	2)	the	review	of	the	teaching	of	
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navigation;	3)	an	increase	in	the	remit	of	the	AIWG;	4)	enforcement;	and	5)	
development	of	airmanship.	Whilst	some	of	these	are	relevant,	others	are	not.	The	
5-Point	Plan	omits	the	highly	relevant	issues	of	Airspace	Design,	Controllers’	
Responses,	and	Communications	which	are	absolutely	essential	components	of	any	
successful	strategy	or	plan.	

7.2.3 In	general,	whilst	the	5-Point	Plan	is	to	be	welcomed	on	the	basis	that	it	at	
least	represents	a	step	or	two	in	the	right	direction,	it	is	not	likely	to	solve	the	
problem	of	infringements	as	it	stands.	

7.3 CAP	1404.	CAP1404	contains	the	CAA’s	process	for	dealing	with	infringements.	The	
steps	that	it	contains	are	covered	in	paragraph	8.1.	In	general	CAP	140410	is	a	very	useful	
reference	document	but	will	need	to	be	amended	again	if	the	strategy	proposed	in	this	
paper	is	adopted.	

8. Current	Process	
8.1 According	to	CAP	1404	and	associated	evidence,	the	process	by	which	infringements	
are	currently	dealt	with,	is	as	follows:	
	

8.1.1 Step	1.	An	alleged	infringement	occurs.	
	
8.1.2 Step	2.	
	

8.1.2.1 Step	2a.	The	controller	fills	out	a	MOR.	There	appears	to	be	an	
acceptance	that	the	detail	in	this	MOR	varies	greatly,	given	that	there	are	a	
number	of	different	ANSPs	at	work	in	the	UK	and	that	the	controller	in	
question	may	be	very	busy.	
	
8.1.2.2 Step	2b.		The	infringing	pilot	may	be	contacted	directly	and	directed	
to	fill	out	an	infringement	questionnaire	currently	hosted	by	NATS.		
	

8.1.3 Step	3.	Recent	infringements	are	categorised	within	the	CAA	and	selected	
events	are	reviewed	at	a	meeting	of	the	Airspace	Infringement	Co-ordination	
Group11	in	the	CAA	on	each	Tuesday.	They	are	then	ranked	according	to	seriousness	
which	is	defined	as	their	impact	of	safety	or	on	a	loss	of	separation	within	controlled	
airspace.	Repeat	offenders	(by	call-sign)	are	also	targeted	for	action,	although	at	this	
stage	the	identity	of	the	pilot	is	almost	certainly	unknown.	A	decision	is	made	on	
what	action	to	take	in	relation	to	each	of	the	infringements	considered	to	warrant	
further	action.	NB:	this	approach	is	flawed	at	the	outset	in	that	it	assesses	the	
seriousness	of	the	infringement	and	then	grades	it	on	the	basis	of	its	end-effect.	
From	the	point	of	view	of	understanding	why	the	infringement	occurred	and	what	to	
do	about	it	a	far	more	useful	approach	would	be	to	grade	the	seriousness	of	an	
infringement	on	the	basis	of	its	causal	factors,	about	which	something	could	then	be	

																																																								
10	It	is	understood	that	CAP1404	is	currently	being	amended	with	a	target	date	of	September	2017	for	release.	
11	A	group	consisting	of	the	CAA’s	General	Aviation	Unit,	Investigation	and	Enforcement	Team,	Airspace	Regulation,	ATS	
Investigations,	Pilot	Licencing	and	Flight	Examiners.	
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done.	But	to	do	so	requires	more	information	than	is	available	at	that	point	(not	
least,	gained	by	frank	input	from	the	pilot)	and	this	illustrates	the	fact	that	putting	
this	Action/No-Action	decision-point	so	early	in	the	process	significantly	jumps	the	
gun.	
	
8.1.4 Step	4.	If	escalated	by	the	Airspace	Infringement	Co-ordination	Group	an	
infringing	pilot	is	contacted	and	required	to	undergo	an	online	tutorial	and	test.	
Currently	around	50%	of	pilots	fail	this	test,	even	after	completing	the	tutorial.	Self-
evidently	therefore	this	approach	is	ineffective	at	either	identifying	the	causal	
factors	at	work	or	re-educating	the	pilot.	
	
8.1.5 Step	5.	If	the	pilot	fails	the	online	test	then	they	may	have	their	license	
suspended	pending	a	meeting	with	a	senior	examiner.	Subject	to	his	
recommendation	the	infringing	pilot	will	be	required	to	complete	any	or	all	of:	
	

8.1.5.1 Resit	basic	Theoretical	Training	examinations	(usually	Air	Law	and/or	
Operational	Procedures	but	may	include	Navigation	and/or	
Communications).	
	
8.1.5.2 Retrain	at	an	ATO.	
	
8.1.5.3 A	further	flight	test	with	a	CAA	Senior	Flight	Examiner.	
	

8.1.6 	As	set	out	above	the	process	contains	a	number	of	important	flaws:	
	

8.1.6.1 It	puts	the	cart	before	the	horse	in	terms	of	deciding	the	seriousness	
of	the	infringement	based	on	flawed	metrics	and	on	incomplete	information.	
The	disruption	caused	by	the	infringement	is	likely	to	be	quite	unconnected	
to	the	seriousness	of	whatever	causal	factors	were	at	play	and	may,	as	has	
already	been	established,	be	a	product	of	the	controller’s	actions	rather	than	
the	pilot’s.	Without	understanding	what	caused	the	infringement	(in	other	
words,	without	hearing	the	pilot’s	account)	the	real	seriousness	of	the	event	
cannot	realistically	be	assessed.	
	
8.1.6.2 It	assumes	that	an	infringing	pilot’s	knowledge-gaps	or	skills-gaps	will	
be	adequately	addressed	by	completing	an	online	tutorial	and	tick-test.	Self-
evidently	they	are	not,	nor	are	they	ever	likely	to	be.	
	
8.1.6.3 It	centralises	any	investigation	within	the	CAA	staff	examiner	pool	and	
thereby	limits	itself	significantly	in	resource	terms.	
	
8.1.6.4 It	anticipates	that,	based	on	a	staff	examiner’s	recommendation,	the	
infringing	pilot’s	knowledge-gaps	or	skills-gaps	may	be	adequately	addressed	
by	re-taking	TK	exams.	
	
8.1.6.5 	There	is	no	confirmation-of-learning	at	the	end	of	the	process.	
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8.2 The	new	Infringement	Awareness	Course.	It	appears	that	attendance	at	the	new	
Infringement	Awareness	Course	may	be	slotted	into	this	CAP	1404	process,	perhaps	
between	Steps	3	and	4	in	the	same	way	as	attendance	at	a	Speed	Awareness	Course	pre-
empts	further	speeding	prosecution	action	by	the	police.		
	
8.3 Comparison	with	the	Speed	Awareness	Course	is,	however,	significantly	flawed	for	
the	following	reason.	All	road	users	understand	speed	limits;	but	the	fact	remains	that	many	
still	intentionally	break	the	law.	The	Speed	Awareness	Course	is	about	raising	the	driver’s	
awareness	of	the	implications	of	speeding	and	thereby	governing	his	behaviour.	That	is	not	
what	is	required	to	counter	infringement	for	the	simple	reason	that	almost	all	infringements	
are	unintentional	and	are	the	result	of	gaps	in	the	infringing	pilot’s	knowledge	or	skills	or	
other	non-pilot	issues.	Therefore,	whilst	the	Infringement	Awareness	Course	may	be	useful	
in	some	respects,	it	is	not	a	solution	to	the	problem	and	may	indeed	become	a	distraction	
from	genuine	solutions.	In	any	event,	such	a	general	awareness	course	is	unlikely	to	address	
the	knowledge-gaps	or	skills-gaps	evident	with	any	particular	individual	pilot.		
	
8.4 Furthermore,	in	siphoning	off	infringers	to	attend	the	course	the	structural	flaws	in	
the	assessment	process	(Step	3)	still	apply.	In	other	words,	candidates	for	the	course	are	still	
likely	to	be	selected	on	the	basis	of	an	unsound	process	of	categorisation.	

9. Part	1	Conclusions	

9.1 In	conclusion	to	Part	1,	the	problem	of	infringements	is	complex	and	pernicious	and	
it	has	its	roots	in	a	number	of	areas.	Some	of	these	areas	are	more	difficult	to	address	than	
others	but	all	must	be	addressed	if	the	problem	is	to	be	effectively	managed.	
	
9.2 Solving	the	problem	of	infringements	will	not	be	achieved	by	piecemeal	measures	
and	it	will	not	be	achieved	without	engaging	the	entire	community	in	the	solution.	To	do	so	
will	require	some	innovative	thinking	and	some	bold	measures.		
	
9.3 Fundamentally,	it	will	not	be	achieved	without	a	clear,	thought-through	and	well-
communicated	strategy,	backed-up	with	robust	and	effective	governance,	driven	by	strong	
leadership.
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Part	2	-	Proposed	Counter-Infringement	
Strategy	
10. Aim	

10.1	 All	sound	strategies	need	a	clear,	realistic	and	achievable	Aim.	The	Aim	of	this	
strategy	is	therefore:	To	achieve	a	10%	reduction	of	infringements	year-on-year12.	

11.	 General	Outline	

11.1 This	strategy	aims	to	address	each	one	of	the	root	causes	of	Infringements	(see	
paragraph	5.1	in	the	previous	part	of	this	paper)	in	a	series	of	objectives	which	are	all	
focussed	on	one	aim	and	are	all	aligned	with	one	another.	In	overall	terms	it	aims	to	engage	
the	entire	GA	community	together	with	the	other	stake-holders	so	that	the	efforts	of	all	are	
focused	on	achieving	the	Aim.	

11.2 The	overall	strategy	is	broken	down	into	a	series	of	Objectives	which	will	each	be	
pursued	concurrently.	These	are	set	out	below,	in	no	particular	order	of	importance	or	
priority	-	they	are	simply	numbered	1	to	8	for	convenience.	Each	Objective	is	summarised	
briefly	and	then	expanded	upon	in	its	own	section	starting	on	page	16.	Each	then	has	a	
further	Annex	dedicated	to	it	which	contains	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	some	of	the	topics	that	
each	work-stream	would	consider	as	they	develop	each	Objective	into	an	Action	Plan.	
Objectives	are	as	follows:	

11.2.1 Objective	1	–	Improving	Data	Gathering	and	Handling.	To	put	in	place	
systems	to	gather	details	of	all	infringements	in	order	to	obtain	a	more	complete	the	
picture	of	why	and	how	pilots	infringe	such	that:	
	

11.2.1.1 This	information	is	then	fed-back	to	the	GA	community	and	
thereby	supports	Objective	4.	

11.2.1.2 This	information	is	then	fed-back	to	the	training	regime	and	
thereby	supports	Objective	5.	

11.2.1.3 This	information	is	then	fed-back	to	the	management	process	
and	thereby	supports	Objective	7.	

11.2.2 Objective	2	–	Improving	Airspace	Design.	To	make	the	necessary	changes	to	
the	airspace	environment	within	the	UK	such	that	it	becomes	less	susceptible	to	
infringement	but	promotes	GA	sector	aviation.	

11.2.3 	Objective	3	–	Improving	Airspace	Management.	To	make	the	necessary	
changes	in	the	ANSPs	performance	such	that:	

																																																								
12	In	the	context	of	this	strategy	it	is	simply	unrealistic	to	expect	that	a	zero-infringement	position	will	ever	be	achieved	any	
more	than	a	zero-accident	rate	is	achievable.	
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11.2.3.1 The	maximum	assistance	may	be	given	to	potential	infringers	
in	order	to	avoid	an	infringement.	

11.2.3.2 The	effect	of	any	individual	infringement	is	minimised.	

11.2.3.3 Adequate	and	timely	information	is	provided	to	support	
Objective	5.	

11.2.4 Objective	4	–	Improving	Piloting	Standards.	To	make	the	necessary	changes	
to	the	culture	and	competences	within	the	GA	community	such	that:	

11.2.4.1 The	piloting	and	airmanship	standards	within	the	GA	
community	are	significantly	improved	over	time.	

11.2.4.2 Navigational	competence	requirements	are	re-defined	in	the	
context	of	infringement	reduction	(in	other	words,	that	GA	pilot’s	
navigational	training	needs	are	re-analysed).	

11.2.4.3 The	GA	community	is	engaged	positively	and	collaboratively	in	
the	process	of	infringement	reduction.	

11.2.5 Objective	5	–	Improving	Pilot	Training.	To	make	the	necessary	changes	to	the	
training	and	flight	testing	regime,	in	order	to	support	Objective	4,	such	that:	

11.2.5.1 	The	syllabus	for	PPL/CPL	training	is	amended	to	align	the	
training	objectives	with	the	revised	training	needs	in	respect	to	navigation	
and	the	use	of	technology	within	the	context	of	infringement	reduction.	

11.2.5.2 The	format	for	PPL/CPL	flight	tests	and	ground	exams	are	
changed	to	align	the	tests	with	the	required	navigational	competences	within	
the	context	of	infringement	reduction.	

11.2.6 Objective	6	–	Improving	Governance.	To	make	the	necessary	changes	to	the	
governance	structures	in	order	to	enable	it	to	deliver	a	successful	Counter-
Infringement	Strategy	and	all	of	its	embedded	Objectives	such	that:	

11.2.6.1 	There	is	a	single	point	of	focus	for	infringement	reduction,	
with	clear	lines	of	responsibility	and	accountability	both	within	the	CAA	and	
outwards	to	the	associated	stake-holders.	

11.2.6.2 The	governance	structure	is	resourced	with	strong	and	
effective	leadership	by	which	to	deliver	the	Aim	successfully.	

11.2.6.3 The	strategy	and	plans	are	resourced	appropriately.	

11.2.7 Objective	7	–	Designing	a	new	Management	Process.	To	make	changes	to	
the	existing	management	process	in	order	to	deal	justly,	proportionately	and	
constructively	with	pilots	who	infringe	such	that	all	Objectives	are	supported.	
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11.2.8 		Objective	8	–	Improving	Communication.	To	set	in	place	an	effective	
communications	strategy	that	provides	for	the	passage	of	timely,	clear	and	relevant	
information	both	ways,	ie	to	and	from	the	entire	community,	thereby	supporting	all	
Objectives.	

11.3 As	can	be	seen	from	the	scope	of	these	objectives,	implicit	within	the	strategy	is	a	
significant	shift	in	culture	across	the	board,	not	just	within	the	GA	community.	The	author	is	
under	no	illusions	about	how	difficult	it	may	be	to	achieve	this	shift,	hence	the	need	for	a	
revitalised	and	more	effective	governance	structure	and	leadership.	It	is	clear,	however,	that	
unless	all	of	these	objectives	are	achieved	the	strategy	will	not	succeed	in	delivering	the	
Aim.	

12 Roles,	Responsibilities	and	Resourcing	

12.1 This	paper	envisages	that,	once	adopted,	the	strategy	and	its	supporting	objectives	
will	require	the	following	roles	and	responsibilities	to	be	agreed	and	appropriately	
resourced.	Critical	to	success	is	a	move	away	from	a	talking-shop	approach	towards	a	more	
structured	approach	with	clear	lines	of	authority,	responsibility	and	accountability.	

12.2 Overall	Direction.	This	should	sit	within	the	CAA	as	the	regulator.	There	should	be	
clarity	on	who	becomes	the	‘Infringement	Czar’	responsible	for	delivering	success,	and	what	
support	he	or	she	has	around	them	within	the	CAA.	That	person	should	be	vested	
withsufficient	authority	to	deliver	success	and	should	be	held	accountable	accordingly.	

12.3 Governance	Structures.	The	governance	structure	(see	paragraph	18.1)	should	be	
re-cast	into	a	Counter-Infringement	Policy	and	Steering	Group	within	the	CAA	and	then	a	
number	of	Counter-Infringement	Working	Groups	beneath	it	charged	with	delivery	of	the	
various	objectives	on	behalf	of	the	Policy	and	Steering	Group.	These	Counter-Infringement	
Working	Groups	should	be	chaired	by	appropriate	specialists	and	will	answer	to	the	Steering	
and	Policy	Group.	

12.4 Specialist	Support.	Certain	areas	lie	within	the	remit	of	specialist	stakeholder	
agencies,	principally	NATS	and	other	ANSPs.	Plainly	issues	such	as	the	re-design	of	airspace	
and	the	review	of	controller	responsibilities	(Objectives	2	and	3)	sit	squarely	within	working	
group(s)	which	should	contain	a	strong	representation	from	such	specialists.	

12.5 External	Co-opted	Resources.	Since	resourcing	this	strategy	purely	from	within	the	
CAA	is	likely	to	be	a	challenge,	maximum	use	could	be	made	of	co-opted	external	resources.	
Especially	useful	are	such	external	parties	if	they	are	independently	financially-resourced,	
since	this	offers	the	opportunity	to	leverage	the	CAA’s	own	resource	allocation.	Given	the	
broad	nature	of	the	work,	there	is	scope	for	some	smart	out-sourcing	within	this	strategy.	
However,	care	must	be	taken	that	independent	funding	does	not	give	rise	to	independent	
work.	The	efforts	of	all	must	be	aligned	to	the	strategy	if	it	is	to	succeed	without	wasted	
effort.	
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13 Objective	1	–Improving	the	Infringement	Investigation	Process,	
Response	and	Information	Gathering	

13.1 Objective	1	aims	to	make	the	necessary	changes	to	the	processes	of	investigation	
and	responses	that	are	to	be	made	in	the	event	of	an	alleged	infringement.	It	is	in	this	area	
that	the	greatest	change	in	approach	is	required	in	comparison	to	the	current	process.	

13.2 The	principle	changes	from	the	current	culture	of	response	are	as	follows:	

13.2.1 New	Infringement	Classifications.	Infringements	should	be	classified	not	in	
terms	of	their	effects,	but	on	the	basis	of	their	main	causal	factors.	Thus,	after	
appropriate	investigation,	infringements	should	be	broadly	categorised	as	follows:	

13.2.1.1 Category	A.	A	deliberate	infringement	made	by	a	pilot	who	
was	aware	of	his	actions13.	Such	an	infringement	could	be	passed	
immediately	to	Enforcement.	

13.2.1.2 Category	B.	An	unintentional	infringement	arising	out	of	gaps	
in	the	pilot’s	skills	or	knowledge.	Such	gaps,	once	identified	in	the	
collaborative	process	set	out	below,	can	be	addressed	by	remedial	training.	
The	matter	can	be	closed	after	the	completion	of	the	training.	

Category	C.	An	unintentional	infringement	arising	out	of	temporary	inattention	or	
distraction.	In	such	cases	remedial	training	may	or	may	not	be	appropriate	and	the	
matter	may	be	satisfactorily	closed	after	the	discussion.For	both	categories	B	and	C,	
the	impact	of	airspace	design,	procedures	and	ATS	services	on	the	infringement	
should	also	be	reviewed	and	action	considered.			

13.2.2 Decision-Points	within	the	Process.	Implicit	in	this	new	approach	to	
classification	would	be	that	it	can	only	be	taken	once	all	of	the	relevant	information	
is	available.	It	follows,	therefore,	that	that	decision	as	to	what	remedial	or	regulatory	
action	to	take	on	a	case-by-case	basis	for	Category	B	and	C	should	be	taken	later	in	
the	process	than	is	currently	the	case.	

13.2.3 Collaborative	Approach.	Unless	the	alleged	infringer	refuses	to	cooperate	or	
is	clearly	dishonest	then	the	investigation	must	be	collaborative	and	non-
confrontational.	Essential	to	this	is	that	the	alleged	infringer’s	input	should	be	sought	
on	a	strictly	confidential	and	without	prejudice	basis.	

13.2.4 Enforcement	Sanctions	only	where	Necessary.	Only	if	it	becomes	clear	that	
the	infringement	was	deliberate,	or	that	the	infringer	has	been	dishonest	or	
uncooperative,	should	the	matter	be	passed	to	Enforcement	(see	paragraph	19).	If	
so	then	the	collaborative	approach	should	cease	at	that	point.	There	should	be	a	
clear	divide	between	the	two	approaches:	one	collaborative,	confessional	and	
confidential;	the	other	formal,	inquisitorial	and	backed	by	the	threat	of	regulatory	or	
legal	action.	Critical	to	the	success	of	this	approach	in	terms	of	maintaining	the	high-

																																																								
13	The	evidence	is	that	these	infringements	make	up	a	tiny	proportion	of	the	overall	problem.	
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ground	in	the	argument	is	that	it	should	be	the	pilot’s	decision	which	of	these	two	
routes	they		choose	to	take.	

13.2.5 Confessional	and	Confidential.	A	fundamentally	important	issue	in	this	
recommended	process	is	the	principle	that	any	information	offered	by	the	pilot	
outside	of	a	formal	Enforcement	enquiry	must	be	confidential.	Therefore	there	must	
be	a	solid	barrier	between	the	data	offered	on	a	collaborative	basis	and	the	misuse	
of	that	data	in	any	subsequent	enforcement	action.	It	is	therefore	essential	that	in	
the	event	that	an	incident	passes	from	a	collaborative	side	of	the	approach	to	the	
enforcement	side	then	none	of	the	information	provided	by	the	infringer	during	the	
collaborative	process	can	be	admissible	in	any	enforcement	investigation.	
Enforcement	should	make	its	own	investigation	and	take	any	enforcement	action	
based	upon	what	it	itself	discovers	in	the	course	of	its	investigations.	This	
confidentiality	within	the	collaborative	process	is	absolutely	essential	if	alleged	
infringers	are	to	be	expected	to	collaborate	frankly	and	fully	with	the	process14.	

13.2.6 Application	of	External	Resources.	Achieving	a	fire-wall	between	raw	data	
and	the	potential	attentions	of	Enforcement	can	be	achieved	at	the	same	time	as	
maximising	the	leverage	of	available	resources.	Both	can	be	achieved	by	engaging	a	
third	party	to	acquire	and	analyse	that	data,	particularly	if	that	third	party	will	bear	
the	costs	of	such	activity.	The	raw	data	would	remain	within	the	third	party,	
contractually	protected	against	subpoena	by	the	CAA,	but	the	assessment	of	each	
infringement’s	Infringement	Category	would	be	passed	to	the	CAA	to	consider	as	
part	of	the	process	outlined	in	paragraph	13.3,	together	with	the	analysed	product	of	
infringements	collated	over	time.	In	this	way	both	the	CAA’s	interests	on	the	one	
hand	and	the	infringing	pilot’s	on	the	other	can	be	protected.	

13.3 Proposed	Process.	The	Objective	1	work-stream	would	consider	the	following	
outline	process	which	is	also	shown	diagrammatically	at	Annex	I:	

13.3.1 Start-point.	An	alleged	infringement	occurs.	

13.3.2 Step	1.	The	ANSP	controller	handles	the	incident	operationally	and	then	
immediately	fills	out	an	MOR	for	the	CAA.	The	work-stream	will	particularly	consider	
how	best	to	streamline	the	reporting	of	infringements	such	that	as	much	detail	as	
possible	is	collected	whilst	imposing	as	little	additional	work	as	possible	on	the	
controller.	

13.3.3 Step	2.	The	ANSP	sends	to	the	infringing	pilot	a	standard	letter	prepared	by	
the	data	gathering	contractor	and	directing	the	pilot	to	the	new	online	questionnaire	
as	an	alternative	to	a	formal	CAA	investigation.	A	copy	is	sent	to	the	contractor’s	
Infringement	Team	(IT).	The	letter15	would	explain	the	new	process	with	clarity	and	
state	that:	1)	an	alleged	infringement	has	occurred;	2)	that	the	pilot	is	required	
within	10	days	to	complete	an	online	questionnaire	giving	the	facts	from	his	

																																																								
14	Such	‘fire-walling’	is	entirely	achievable	by	outsourcing	the	data-gathering	to	a	third	party	and	ensuring	that	the	
confidentiality	of	that	third-party’s	data	is	enshrined	in	the	contract.		
15	An	example	draft	is	at	Annex	J.	
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perspective;	3)	that	the	pilot	may	then	be	required	also	to	attend	a	face-to-face	
meeting	at	his	local	ATO	or	RTF	with	an	appropriate	person	acting	as	an	Infringement	
Advisor16	during	which	to	discuss	his	infringement	in	a	collaborative	and	non-
adversarial	way;	and	4)	that	providing	the	pilot	engages	with	the	investigation	
process	fully	and	honestly	then	he	or	she	should	have	no	fear	that	any	of	his	input	
will	be	used	in	any	regulatory	or	legal	action	against	him;	but	that	5)	if	the	pilot	fails	
to	cooperate	then	the	matter	will	be	referred	back	to	the	CAA	for	regulatory	action	
and	that	their	license	may	be	suspended	pending	such	investigation	and	
enforcement	action	(see	paragraph	19).	The	work	stream	would	also	consider	how	to	
access	the	aircraft	ownership	and	pilot	licensing	data	necessary	to	permit	ANSPs	to	
contact	the	owner	or	pilot	of	the	relevant	aircraft.	

13.3.4 Step	3.	The	pilot	completes	the	online	questionnaire.	If	they	have	not	done	
so	within	a	given	time-frame	then	the	contractor	would	write	reminding	them	to	do	
so.	If	after	an	agreed	period	the	questionnaire	has	not	been	filled	in	then	the	
contractor	would	notify	the	CAA	and	relevant	ANSP	accordingly.	Once	the	pilot	has	
completed	the	online	questionnaire	then	the	IT	would	make	an	initial	assessment	as	
to	whether	the	causal	factors	are	sufficiently	clear	from	the	pilot’s	own	account	to	
require	no	further	face-to-face	exploration.	If	they	are,	then	the	process	for	that	
particular	case	would	jump	to	Step	5.	

13.3.5 Step	4.	If	the	pilot’s	responses	were	not	sufficiently	clear	or	conclusive	then	
the	IT	would	arrange	a	face-to-face	meeting17	of	not	more	than	an	hour	between	the	
pilot	and	an	appropriate	Infringement	Advisor	(IA),	probably	at	the	alleged	infringer’s	
local	ATO	or	RTF.	The	target	should	be	to	hold	the	meeting	within	30	days	of	the	
alleged	infringement.	Prior	to	this	meeting	the	IA	should	have	been	provided	with	
the	originating	MOR,	the	pilot’s	completed	online	questionnaire,	and	any	other	
information	such	as	any	record	of	previous	infringements.	At	the	meeting	the	IA	and	
the	alleged	infringer	would	collaboratively	identify	what	led	to	the	infringement	and	
what	lessons	should	be	learned	from	it,	if	this	is	not	already	clear	from	the	pilot’s	
questionnaire	responses.	

13.3.6 Step	5.	By	either	route	it	would	be	determined	in	Step	5	whether	an	
infringement	actually	occurred,	what	category	of	infringement	it	was,	and	how	best	
to	address	the	causal	factors	that	have	been	identified.	The	choices	and	actions	open	
to	the	IT	are:	

13.3.6.1 If	the	IT	concludes	that	the	infringement	did	not	occur	at	all	
then	the	matter	is	closed	and	the	CAA	and	the	relevant	ANSP	informed.	

13.3.6.2 If	the	IT	concludes	that	the	infringement	was	a	Category	A	
infringement	(ie,	a	deliberate	infringement)	then	the	infringer	would	be	
informed	that	the	case	will	be	passed	from	the	IT	to	the	CAA	unless	there	

																																																								
16	The	term	Advisor	is	preferred	over	Investigator	in	order	to	continue	the	theme	of	collaboration	in	a	non-adversarial	
format.	Such	a	person	will	probably	be	at	least	an	FE	in	the	class	of	aircraft	involved,	or	potentially	an	LAA	coach	or	
equivalent	person	authorised	and	trained	to	act	as	an	Infringement	Advisor	within	the	contractor’s	Infringement	Team.	
17	This	meeting	could	potentially	be	conducted	by	telephone	or	Skype.	
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were	extraordinary	extenuating	circumstances	in	play18.	The	infringershould	
be	reminded	that	none	of	the	information	disclosed	at	the	meeting	or	in	the	
online	questionnaire	would	be	made	available	to	the	CAA’s	Enforcement	
Investigators	who	will	make	their	own	enquiries	in	which	the	pilot	may	
participate	as	they	wish.	

13.3.6.3 If	the	IT	concludes	that	the	infringement	was	a	Category	B	
infringement	(ie,	an	infringement	arising	from	poor	planning,	poor	
navigation,	poor	flying	or	any	other	piloting	deficiency)	then	it	should	
recommend	certain	remedial	ground	or	flight	training	to	be	completed	at	an	
ATO	or	RTF.	In	this	case,	the	case	and	the	recommendation	(but	without	any	
of	the	raw	information	provided	by	the	pilot)	would	be	passed	to	the	CAA’s	
AICG.		Subject	to	AICG’s	endorsement	of	the	contractor’s	recommendation,	
the	infringer	would	be	informed	by	the	CAA	of	the	remedial	training	
requirement	and	would	be	notified	that	they	would	be	required	to	show	
evidence19	of	having	completed	that	training	in	due	course.	They	would	be	
notified	that	if	they	do	not	provide	such	evidence	then	their	license	will	be	
suspended	at	the	expiry	of	those	30	days	and	will	remain	suspended	until	he	
has	completed	the	remedial	training.	

13.3.6.4 If	the	IT	concludes	that	the	infringement	was	a	Category	C	
infringement	(ie,	an	infringement	arising	from	temporary	inattention)	then	it	
may	recommend	remedial	ground	or	flight	training	to	be	completed	at	an	
ATO	or	RTF	within	30	days,	or	it	may	consider	that	the	discussion	has	been	
sufficient	to	raise	the	infringer’s	awareness	of	the	issues.	It	may	alternatively	
recommend	attendance	at	the	new	Infringement	Awareness	Course	within	
an	appropriate	time.	In	this	case	the	recommendation	will	be	passed	to	the	
CAA’s	AICG	and,	subject	to	AICG’s	approval,	the	infringer	will	be	informed	by	
the	CAA	of	the	remedial	training	requirement	and	will	be	notified	that	he	will	
be	required	to	show	evidence20	of	having	completed	that	training.	He	will	be	
notified	that	if	he	does	not	provide	such	evidence	then	his	license	will	be	
suspended	after	a	further	30	days	and	will	remain	suspended	until	he	has	
completed	the	remedial	training.	In	the	event	that	no	remedial	training	is	
required	then	the	matter	will	be	closed.	

In	all	cases	the	IT	would	review	other	external	factors	related	to	airspace,	procedures	
and	services	and	where	relevant	would	pass	that	information	to	the	CAA	

13.3.7 Step	6a.	The	CAA’s	AICG	would	meet	as	appropriate	to	consider	the	output	
from	the	contractor’s	data-gathering	and	to	act	as	necessary	to	review	and	endorse	
any	recommendations	made	to	it.	A	key	difference	from	the	current	process	is	that	
under	this	recommended	process	the	AICG	would	only	consider	each	case	once	

																																																								
18	For	example,	that	an	infringement	occurred	whilst	manoeuvring	to	avoid	a	collision	or	as	a	result	a	genuine	in-flight	
emergency	of	some	kind.	
19	Probably	a	statement	from	the	ATO	or	RTF’s	CFI	certifying	that	the	training	has	been	completed	or	a	course	completion	
certificate.	
20	Probably	a	statement	from	the	ATO	or	RTF’s	CFI	certifying	that	the	training	has	been	completed	or	a	course	completion	
certificate.	
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enough	information	has	been	obtained	to	fully	understand	the	incident.	It	would	
therefore	be	very	much	better	placed	to	consider	the	appropriate	action	on	a	case-
by-case	basis.	For	each	meeting	it	would	be	furnished	with	a	file	containing	the	
following	information	relating	to	each	infringement:	

13.3.7.1 The	original	MOR.	

13.3.7.2 The	contractor’s	recommendation	of	the	Category	of	
infringement	(A,	B	or	C)	with	reasons.	

13.3.7.3 The	contractor’s	recommendation	of	the	recommended	
remedial	action	to	be	taken.	

13.3.8 Step	6b.	After	considering	the	matter	the	AICG	may	endorse	the	contractor’s	
recommendations	or	not.	If	so,	then	it	could	order	any	further	re-training	or	action	
by	the	pilot.	If	it	does	not	endorse	the	recommendations	then	it	may	conduct	its	own	
investigation	as	it	sees	fit,	with	which	the	pilot	may	cooperate	as	they	see	fit.	This	
part	of	the	process	would	have	nothing	to	do	with	the	contractor.	

13.3.8.1 If	the	infringement	has	been	assessed	as	a	Category	A	
infringement	then	the	AICG	may	decide	to	pass	the	matter	straight	to	
Enforcement	to	investigate.	

13.3.8.2 If	the	infringement	has	been	assessed	as	a	Category	B	or	C	
infringement	then	the	AICG	may	decide	to	mandate	the	recommended	re-
training	or	attendance	at	the	Airspace	Awareness	Course.	

13.3.8.3 In	the	event	that	any	re-training	is	required	then	confirmation	
that	such	training	has	been	completed	would	be	required	before	the	matter	
is	closed.	

13.3.9 Step	7.	If	so	ordered	by	the	CAA,	the	infringing	pilot	would	complete	the	
necessary	re-training	at	an	ATO	or	RTF	of	their	choice	within	30	days.	Upon	
completion	of	the	training	the	CFI	at	that	ATO	or	RTF	would	certify	that	the	training	
has	been	satisfactorily	completed	and	would	notify	the	CAA.	

13.3.10 Step	8.	Once	any	remedial	training	has	been	completed	the	matter	would	be	
closed	and	the	pilot	informed	accordingly.	All	information	would	be	retained	to	be	
used	for	general	analysis	or,	when	suitably	anonymised,	used	in	infringement-related	
educational	material	to	illustrate	examples	of	infringements.	

13.4 Data.	A	hugely	important	output	of	this	process	would	be	reliable	data	on	the	real-
world	causal	factors	behind	infringements.	The	Objective	5	work-stream	would	identify	how	
best	to	collate,	analyse	and	utilise	that	information	to	assist	in	Objective	3	(the	improving	
the	culture	within	GA)	and	Objective	4	(improving	training).	This	analysis	and	the	resulting	
recommendations	would	then	be	passed	separately	to	the	CAA,	perhaps	on	a	6-monthly	
basis.	
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13.5 Enforcement.	This	is	dealt	with	in	paragraph	19.2.	In	general	terms	enforcement	
must	be	a	last	resort	and	would	be	avoided	if	the	infringing	pilot	co-operates	with	the	
collaborative	process	outlined	herein.	However,	if	the	pilot	is	classed	as	a	Category	A	
infringer	or	in	the	event	that	a	pilot	refuses	to	co-operate	with	the	collaborative	process	
then	the	matter	would	be	passed	to	Enforcement.	At	that	point	the	collaborative	approach	
would	cease	and	the	matter	become,	if	the	CAA	so	decides,	the	subject	of	a	formal	
investigation.	However,	none	of	the	information	obtained	in	a	collaborative	context	should	
be	used	within	the	process	of	formal	investigation	unless	the	enforcement	process	discovers	
that	information	as	a	result	of	its	own	enquiries.	A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	
likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	G.	

13.6 Additional	Resource.	Potentially	the	contractor	will	fund	Steps	2,	3,	4,	and	5	working	
with	the	CAA,	ANSPs	and	other	agencies	as	required.	

14 Objective	2	–	Achieving	Airspace	Rationalisation	

14.1 Objective	2	entails	the	modification	and	rationalisation	of	airspace	such	that	the	
ease	with	which	infringements	occur	can	be	reduced,	whilst	maintaining	the	capacity	of	the	
GA	community	to	fly	recreationally.	

14.2 This	strategy	envisages	that	the	Objective	2	work	will	set	within	a	working	group	
dedicated	to	this	objective	with	a	strong	representation	from	NATS	and	other	ANSPs.	A	non-
exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	working	group	
are	set	out	at	Annex	B.	

14.3 It	will	be	recognised	by	all	that	within	the	overall	Counter-Infringement	Strategy	any	
changes	to	airspace	design	are	complex	and	will	take	time	to	put	into	effect.	However,	in	
the	context	of	engaging	the	whole	breadth	of	stake-holders	and	in	particular	in	the	context	
of	eliminating	the	scope	for	disengagement	the	GA	community,	it	would	be	essential	that	
this	work-stream	forms	part	of	the	overall	strategy.	Some	sacred	cows	may	have	to	be	slain	
as	a	result.	

15 Objective	3	–	Developing	ANSP	Responsibilities		

15.1 Objective	3	entails	making	changes	to	ANSPs’	practices	and	performance	such	that	
the	likelihood	and	impact	of	infringements	can	be	reduced.	

15.2 The	strategy	envisages	that	the	Objective	3	work	will	set	within	a	working	group	
dedicated	to	this	objective	with	a	strong	representation	from	NATS	and	other	ANSPs.	

15.3 A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	
working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	C.	

16 Objective	4	–	Improving	GA	Airmanship	and	Competence	

16.1 Objective	4	aims,	within	the	context	of	reducing	infringements,	to	address	the	
culture	and	competences	within	the	GA	community	since	there	is	no	denying	that	each	
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inadvertent	infringement	is	by	definition	at	least	in	part	the	result	of	shortcomings	in	the	
pilot’s	performance.	

16.2 The	strategy	envisages	that	the	Objective	4	work	will	be	set	within	a	working	group	
dedicated	to	this	objective	with	a	strong	representation	from	the	various	GA	bodies	such	as	
the	LAA,	AOPA	and	PPL/IR.	

16.3 A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	
working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	D.	

16.4 The	challenge	is	for	this	work-stream	to	find	ways	in	which	to	improve	the	overall	
standards	of	flying	across	the	spectrum	without	stimulating	too	much	resistance	from	the	
community.	Critically,	therefore,	this	work-stream	must	address	the	issue	of	engaging	with	
the	GA	community	in	order	to	make	each	GA	pilot	part	of	the	solution	and	not	just	part	of	
the	problem.	

16.5 Ultimately,	however,	it	may	also	have	to	be	recognised	that	there	may	need	to	be	a	
more	routinely	critical	approach	to	pilot	competence	(whether	triggered	by	an	act	of	
infringement	or	not)	so	that	any	pilots	who	are	identified	at	the	incompetent	end	of	the	
spectrum	are	either	re-skilled	or,	in	extremis,	prevented	from	flying	and	thereby	
endangering	themselves	or	others.	

17 Objective	5	–	Improving	Flight	Training	and	Testing	

17.1 Objective	5	aims	to	update	the	training	and	testing	regime	in	the	context	of	reducing	
infringements.	Plainly	if	the	Objective	4	work-stream	has	identified	that,	for	example,	the	
teaching	of	navigation	should	be	changed	to	move	away	from	traditional	navigation	and	
towards	the	use	of	moving-map	displays	then	those	new	training	needs	must	feed	into	the	
training	syllabus.	

17.2 The	strategy	envisages	that	the	Objective	4	work	will	be	set	within	a	working	group	
dedicated	to	this	objective	with	a	strong	representation	from	the	various	GA	bodies	such	as	
the	LAA,	AOPA	and	PPL/IR	and	from	CAA	flight	training	and	testing.	

17.3 A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	
working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	E.	

18 Objective	6	–	Improving	Governance	

18.1 As	previously	alluded	to	in	paragraph	12.1	there	is	a	requirement	for	a	clear,	robust	
and	accountable	governance	structure	to	manage	the	implementation	of	the	counter-
infringement	strategy.	

18.2 Such	a	governance	structure	should	be	structured	as	set	out	in	the	following	diagram	
and	must	have	sufficient	authority	to	deliver	success.	It	must	be	led	by	an	individual	of	
sufficient	calibre	to	be	able	to	do	so.	

18.3 Small,	efficient	working	groups	should	lead	on	each	the	eight	work-streams	that	the	
strategy	has	identified.	Each	of	those	working	groups	must	be	led	by	individuals	of	
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appropriate	experience	and	leadership	skills	to	be	able	to	deliver	solutions	up	to	the	Policy	
and	Steering	Group.	Many	of	these	working	groups	may	be	manned	and	potentially	
resourced	from	outside	of	the	CAA	(for	example,	within	NATS	or	within	other	stakeholders)	
but	all	must	be	answerable	to	the	Policy	and	Steering	Group.	
	

	

Figure	1-	Governance	Structure	

18.4 A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	
working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	F.	

19 Objective	7	–	Developing	Management	Processes	including	
Enforcement	

19.1 Objective	7	aims	to	achieve	a	flawless,	smooth	and	transparent	management	
process	to	support	all	of	the	other	objectives	and	to	underpin	the	strategy.	Such	a	process	
would	include	Enforcement	where	it	is	necessary	such	that	it	is	demonstrably	just	and	
proportional.	

19.2 A	survey	conducted	after	the	publication	of	the	AOPA	infringement	article	in	2016	
showed	that	over	97%	of	GA	pilots	surveyed	(a	dataset	of	over	250	pilots)	welcomed	the	
approach	set	out	in	this	paper.	There	may	be	a	very	small	number	of	pilots	who	are	either	1)	
uncooperative;	2)	dishonest	or	disingenuous	in	their	replies;	3)	reckless	or	deliberately	
careless;	or	4)	repeat	offenders	who	appear	impervious	to	remedial	training.	Dealing	with	
such	cases	lies	outside	of	the	collaborative	process	set	out	in	this	paper	since,	by	definition,	
it	relies	on	honest,	open	and	willing	participation.	Therefore,	any	such	cases	of	non-
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cooperation	or	dishonesty	should	be	passed	directly	to	Enforcement	so	that	enforcement	
action	can	be	taken	against	them;	ranging	potentially	from	prosecution	through	to	license	
revocation.	It	should	be	emphasised,	however,	that	if	this	strategy	is	properly	enacted	and	is	
effective	then	such	action	should	only	be	required	in	a	tiny	proportion	of	cases.	

19.3 Enforcement	should	follow	the	current	CAA	processes	leading	to	either	prosecution	
or	license	suspension	or	revocation	as	appropriate.	

19.4 A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	
working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	G.	

20 Objective	8	–	Improving	Communications	

20.1 As	has	been	previously	alluded	to,	the	CAA’s	record	oneffective	communication	on	
infringements	is	poor.	Objective	8	aims	to	achieve	a	process	of	communications	around	the	
counter-infringement	strategy	that	makes	the	maximum	use	of	multi	media	to	ensure	that	a	
clear,	coherent	and	easily	understood	message	is	put	out,	in	particular,	to	the	GA	
community.	

20.2 It	will	be	important	in	such	a	communication	plan	to	‘humanise’	the	process	so	that	
the	previously	alluded-to	sense	of	disengagement	between	the	GA	community	and	the	
regulator	is	overcome.	This	would	result	in	the	flavour	of	communication	being,	wherever	
possible,	very	much	more	personalised	and	less	“corporate”in	tone.	

20.3 Such	a	communications	plan	must	also	recognise	that	communications	in	this	
context	is	2-way	and	must	provide	for	appropriate	feed-back	and	response.	

20.4 A	non-exhaustive	list	of	the	issues	that	are	likely	to	be	actively	considered	by	this	
working	group	are	set	out	at	Annex	H.	

21 Action	Plan(s)	

21.1 If	the	strategy	is	endorsed	by	the	CAA	then	work	should	start	within	the	work-
streams	outlined	above	in	order	to	provide	full	supporting	Action	Plans.	Some	of	these	will	
be	relatively	simple	and	relatively	easily	achieved;	others	will	be	much	more	complex	and	
difficult	to	achieve.	

21.2 It	is	envisaged	that	the	strategy	would	be	translated	into	action	through	the	
following	outline	stepped	process.	

21.3 Step	1	is	the	endorsement	of	the	strategy	and	in	particular	its	proposed	governance	
structure	and	objectives.	

21.4 Step	2	is	the	setting	up	of	the	Counter-Infringement	Policy	and	Steering	Group	to	
‘own’	the	strategy,	under	the	leadership	of	an	appropriate	person.	

21.5 Step	3	is	the	engagement	of	the	other	stake-holders	in	the	strategy	and	the	setting	
up	of	the	various	working-groups,	some	of	which	will	be,	in	effect,	out-sourced	to	
stakeholders	under	the	proposed	governance	structures.	
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21.6 Step	4	is	the	preparation	of	the	various	action	plans.	

21.7 Step	5	is	the	public	launch	of	the	strategy.	

21.8 Step	6	is	the	periodic	review	and	modification	of	its	supporting	action	plans.	

22 Time-Lines	

22.1 Subject	to	appropriate	engagement	from	the	CAA	and	from	the	other	stakeholders	
then	it	is	feasible	to	have	set	up	the	structures	and	commenced	work	on	all	objectives	by	
the	end	of	the	year.	It	will	then	be	possible	to	publically	launch	the	strategy	in	either	late	
2017	or	early	2018.	

23 Conclusion	

23.1 The	author	is	confident	that,	once	translated	into	suitable	action	plans,	the	strategy	
set	out	above	will	deliver	a	significant	reduction	in	infringements	over	time.	To	do	so	will	
require	the	engagement	of	everyone	within	a	collaborative	and	open-minded	culture	as	is	
set	out	above.	

23.2 It	will	be	critically	important	to	ensure	that	the	following	indispensable	themes	
underpin	from	the	start	every	facet	of	the	strategy	and	action:	

Clarity		
Coordination	
Collaboration	
Communication	
Culture	
Leadership	

Unless	these	themes	are	evident	in	every	part	of	the	strategy	and	are	rigorously	maintained	
throughout	its	execution	then	it	is	unlikely	to	succeed	and	the	problem	of	infringements	
would	persist.	
	

	

FASVIG	

	

10	October	2017	

	

Annexes:	

Annex	A	–	Objective	1	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	B	–	Objective	2	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	C	–	Objective	3	Areas	for	Consideration.	
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Annex	D	–	Objective	4	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	E	–	Objective	5	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	F	–	Objective	6	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	G	–	Objective	7	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	H	–	Objective	8	Areas	for	Consideration.	
Annex	I	–	Diagram	of	Collaborative	Investigation	Process.		
Annex	J	–	Example	form	of	draft	letter	from	ANSPs	to	Infringers.	
Annex	K	–	Case	Study.	
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Annex	A	
	

1 Objective	1	Work-Stream	–	Infringement	Investigation	Process,	
Response	and	Information	Gathering	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	1	work-stream:	

1.1.1. Process.	Detailed	thinking-through	of	the	process	so	that	it	is	seamless	before	
being	put	into	action.	This	will	require	the	flow-charting	of	all	permutations	of	the	
process	so	that	any	faults	or	flaws	are	identified	and	rectified.	

1.1.2. Documentation.	Preparing	all	forms	and	reference	documentation	for	use	
within	the	process	and	across	the	work-streams.	

1.1.3. Data.	Identifying	the	data	requirements	necessary	within	the	process.	This	
will	include	the	development	of	reporting	formats	and	processes	for	the	collection,	
processing	and	management	of	data	at	each	stage.	

1.1.4. Media.	Preparing	all	on-line	media	for	presenting	and	gathering	information.	

1.1.5. CAP1404.	Proposing	changes	to	be	made	to	CAP1404	to	reflect	the	new	
strategy.	

1.1.6. Infringement	Advisors.	Identification	and	recruitment	of	IAs.	

1.1.7. Data	Exchange	and	Protection.	Establishment	of	internal	lines	of	
communication	and	protocols	for	data	exchange	with,	for	example,	FCL	in	order	to	
obtain	and	update	pilots’	records.	

1.1.8. Compliance.	Addressing	any	and	all	of	the	legal	constraints	and	the	relevant	
compliance	issues.	For	example	data	protection,	privy	issues	and	confidentiality	
issues.	

1.1.9. Regulatory	Framework.	Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	
framework	necessary	to	enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	
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Annex	B	

1. Objective	2	Work-Stream	–	Airspace	Rationalisation	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	2	work-stream:	

1.1.1. Greater	use	of	Transponder	Mandatory	Zones	(TMZs).	Whilst	there	will	be	
some	GA	aircraft	(including	many	microlights	and	gliders)	who	do	not	carry	
transponders21	it	seems	reasonable	to	mandate	the	use	of	transponders	in	proximity	
to	controlled	airspace.	The	Objective	2	work-stream	should	consider	whether	or	not	
standard	TMZ	buffer-zones	should	be	applied	to	any	or	all	controlled	airspace	such	
that	aircraft	flying	within	a	defined	lateral	or	vertical	separation	are	required	to	
squawk.	

1.1.2. Greater	use	of	Radio	Mandatory	Zones	(RMZs).	The	same	logic	applies	to	use	
of	radios.	The	Objective	2	works-stream	should	consider	whether	or	not	standard	
RMZ	buffer-zones	should	be	applied	to	any	or	all	controlled	airspace	such	that	
aircraft	flying	within	a	defined	lateral	or	vertical	separation	are	required	to	
communicate.	

1.1.3. Mandatory	Conspicuity	Zones	(MCZs).	Potentially	both	RMZs	and	TMZs	could	
be	wrapped	together	into	new	Mandatory	Conspicuity	Zones	which	might	be	applied	
as	a	veil	to	some	or	all	controlled	airspace	and	within	which	pilots	must	either	talk,	
squawk	or	both.	The	Objective	2	work-stream	should	consider	the	usefulness	and	
viability	of	such	a	proposal	and	the	dimensions	of	any	such	proximity	zones,	
weighing	up	the	needs	of	non-transponding	and	non-communicating	traffic	also.	

1.1.4. ‘Idiot-Check’	of	each	Block	of	Controlled	Airspace.	The	Objective	2	work-
stream	should	run	a	ruler	over	each	airspace	block	such	that	any	incongruous	ledges	
of	airspace	can	be	identified	and	eliminated,	either	by	reducing	the	volume	of	
controlled	airspace	or	potentially	by	increasing	it.	The	desired	end-state	should	be	to	
have	blocks	of	controlled	airspace	that	ideally	are	smaller,	but	in	any	event	are	less	
easy	to	inadvertently	infringe	by	being	less	prone	to	mis-interpretation	even	if	that	
means	that	they	becomes	larger.	

1.1.5. Improve	GA	Access	to	Controlled	Airspace.	The	Objective	2	work-stream	
should	consider	measures	to	ensure	that	GA’s	access	to	controlled	airspace	is	
improved.	This	may	entail	the	slaying	of	some	sacred	cows.	For	example:	

1.1.5.1. There	should	be	a	re-examination	of	the	logic	that	demands	
that	all	airways,	TMZs	and	TMAs	in	the	UK	are	Class	A	airspace.	They	aren’t	
elsewhere	in	Europe	and	there	appears	no	compelling	reason	why	they	
should	be	in	the	UK.	If	some	of	it	was	re-classed	as	Class	D	then	the	freeing	
up	of	accessible	controlled	airspace	available	for	appropriately	cleared	GA	

																																																								
21	Indeed	the	author	operates	two	Tiger	Moth	aircraft,	neither	of	which	have	transponders,	which	seldom	venture	near	
controlled	airspace.	
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traffic	to	cross	would	go	a	long	way	to	defusing	any	outcry	over	the	
expansion	of	other	blocks	of	airspace	in	the	interests	of	airspace	
rationalisation	under	this	work-stream.		In	addition,	the	UK	containment	
policy	results	in	10nm	CAS	structures	when,	especially	in	the	RNAV	era,	
aircraft	using	the	CAS	are	always	within	a	few	metres	of	the	centreline.		
Reducing	the	required	volume	of	CAS	would	transform	the	GA	environment,	
improving	safety	and	reducing	infringements	significantly.		Finally,	some	UK	
terminal	airspace	is	very	large	and	almost	entirely	unused.		It	blocks	GA	traffic	
and	generates	airspace	infringement	for	no	purpose.		This	should	be	dealt	
with	as	a	matter	of	priority.	

1.1.5.2. Less	contentiously,	it	should	also	consider	ways	in	which	an	
Airspace	Access	Action	Plan	can	be	implemented,	monitoring	through	
feedback	the	ease	with	which	GA	can	access	controlled	airspace	and	thereby	
identifying	black-spots	so	that	the	causal	factors	at	work	there	can	be	
addressed.	Again,	measures	such	as	this	will	go	a	long	way	to	bringing	the	GA	
community	onside	and	engaging	them	collaboratively	in	the	overall	Aim.	

1.1.6. Regulatory	Framework.	Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	
framework	necessary	to	enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	
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Annex	C	

1. Objective	3	Work-Stream	–	Developing	ANSP	Responses	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	3	work-stream:	

1.1.1. ATC	Service	Provided	to	Traffic	Outside	of	Controlled	Airspace.	The	UK	
currently	employs	a	unique	and,	many	would	claim,	unnecessarily	complicated	
regime	of	ATC	services	to	traffic	outside	controlled	airspace.	The	Objective	3	work-
stream	should	consider	whether	or	not	the	Basic	Service,	Traffic	Service	regime	best	
serves	the	need	in	terms	of	managing	the	risk	of	infringements.	Such	work	may	well	
have	a	tangential	effect	of	reducing	infringements	by	clarifying	the	service	the	pilots	
can	expect	outside	of	controlled	airspace,	ie	before	they	infringe.	

1.1.2. Assistance	to	Traffic	Outside	of	Controlled	Airspace.	Separately	from	this	
first	piece	of	work,	however,	the	work-stream	must	consider	what	counter-
infringement	service	pilots	can	expect	and	controllers	can	provide.	If	the	direction	of	
travel	is	to	encourage	(and	potentially	to	mandate)	that	traffic	operating	within	close	
proximity	to	controlled	airspace	is	either	talking	or	squawking	then	the	flip-side	is	
that	such	traffic	must	have	a	reasonable	expectation	of	assistance	in	the	event	that	
they	risk	inadvertent	infringement.	The	Objective	3	work-stream	should	therefore	
consider	what	level	of	protection	can	be	afforded	to	traffic	operating	within	such	a	
proximity	zone,	and	what	the	resulting	responsibilities	should	be	for	both	the	traffic	
and	the	ANSP	controller.	Such	measures	may	potentially	have	a	very	significant	
impact	on	the	number	of	infringements,	but	at	the	cost	of	a	greater	work-load	for	
controllers	and	greater	responsibility	on	ANSPs	in	the	event	of	an	infringement.	

1.1.3. Developing	Risk-Based	Controller	Response	to	Infringements.	Given	that	a	
controller	can	already	‘deem’	as	non-threatening	certain	plots	seen	in	proximity	to	
controlled	airspace	it	is	illogical	that	the	same	risk-based	assessment	cannot	be	
made	of	plots	inside	controlled	airspace	(infringers).	Thus,	if	an	aircraft	previously	
maintaining	a	steady	track	and	level	a	hundred	feet	or	so	below	controlled	airspace	
inadvertently	climbs	and	infringes	vertically	for	a	few	moments	it	ought	to	be	
possible	for	the	controller	to	deem	that	such	an	infringement	is	non-threatening	and	
to	modify	the	response	to	it	accordingly.	The	same	applies	to	a	aircraft	on	a	steady	
track	that	clips	the	edge	or	corner	of	controlled	airspace.	The	Objective	3	work-
stream	should	examine	ways	in	which	such	discretion	can	be	delegated	to	
controllers.	This	will	not	of	itself	reduce	infringements,	but	it	will	reduce	the	impact	
of	infringements	and	take	some	of	the	heat	out	of	the	issue.	

1.1.4. Harvesting	Information.	In	any	event,	the	provision	of	accurate	and	timely	
information	on	infringements,	potential	infringements	or	‘saved’	infringements	is	
essential	if	such	events	are	to	be	properly	understood	and	followed	up.	The	
Objective	3	work-stream	should	examine	ways	in	which	such	information	can	be	
harvested	without	adding	to	the	work	load	of	controllers.	It	should	then	examine	
how	such	information	should	be	processed	so	that	it	can	be	used	to	support	the	
other	objective	work-streams.	
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1.1.5. Regulatory	Framework.	Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	
framework	necessary	to	enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	
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Annex	D	

1. Objective	4	Work-Stream	–	Improving	GA	culture	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	4	work-stream:	

1.1.1. General	Standards	of	Piloting	and	Airmanship.	By	their	nature,	general	
standards	are	non-specific.	Therefore	it	is	quite	possible	to	find	a	GA	pilot	with	good	
piloting	skills	but	who	has	dropped	out	of	the	net	in	terms	of	keeping	up	to	date	with	
rules	and	regulations.	The	opposite	is	also	true.	The	work-stream	must	therefore	
guard	against	stereotyping.	

1.1.2. The	Objective	4	work-stream	should	consider	the	following	areas:	

1.1.2.1. Dissemination	of	Information	to	the	GA	community.	There	
are	already	a	plethora	of	avenues	by	which	information,	tips,	hints,	news	and	
best-practice	is	pushed	out	to	the	GA	community	via	magazines,	internet	
forums	and	flying	clubs.	The	problem	is	that	there	is	probably	a	close	
correlation	between	those	pilots	who	operate	at	the	poor-performance	end	
of	the	competence	spectrum	and	those	pilots	who	tend	not	to	access	this	
sort	of	information.	The	work-stream	should	consider	how	information	is	
disseminated	to	the	wider	GA	community.	In	particular	it	should	consider	
how	such	information	can	be	made	accessible	and	comprehensible	to	GA	
pilots	who	simply	do	not	have	the	time	or	inclination	to	wade	through	poorly	
constructed	web-sites	or	read	through	incomprehensibly	worded	regulations	
or	information	notices.	There	is	a	pressing	need	for	simpler,	more	easily	
understood	reference	material22	and	this	work-stream	should	consider	how	
this	can	be	achieved	in	the	context	of	infringement	management.	

1.1.2.2. Responding	to	Feedback	from	the	GA	community.	There	is	a	
very	unhealthy	us-and-them	attitude	within	the	GA	community	and	within	
some	other	stakeholders.	This	is	not	improved	by	the	perception,	despite	
recent	developments	within	the	CAA23,	that	GA’s	voice	is	not	listened	to24.	
The	work-stream	should	consider	how,	in	the	context	of	reducing	
infringements,	feedback	is	encouraged,	acknowledged	and	acted	upon.	

1.1.2.3. Promotion	of	Best	Practice.	In	the	context	of	reducing	
infringements	there	is	scope	to	promote	best	practice	using	the	various	
media	outlets	monitored	by	at	least	some	of	the	GA	community.	The	work-
stream	should	consider	how	to	improve	the	promotion	of	best	practice	and	
to	ensure	that	it	reaches	as	wide	an	audience	as	possible.	

																																																								
22	The	recent	publication	of	The	Skyway	Code	is	a	welcome	step	in	the	right	direction.	
23	The	recent	formation	of	the	GA	Unit	is	a	welcome	development.	
24	Part	of	the	problem	here	is	that	the	GA	community	does	not	speak	with	one	voice.	There	are	a	plethora	of	organisations	
that	speak	for	sections	of	the	GA	community,	often	with	different	messages.	
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1.1.2.4. Competency	Checks.	The	work-stream	should	also	address	the	
vexed	issue	of	competence	checks	including	the	potential	introduction	of	
competency	safety	nets	to	protect	pilots	who	have	drifted	into	incompetence	
despite	holding	valid	licenses	and	ratings.	Measures	that	the	work	stream	
should	consider	in	this	context	include:	

1.1.2.4.1. Potentially	changing	the	‘one	hour	with	an	FI’	every	
two	years	into	some	sort	of	proficiency	check	such	as	an	LPC	every	
two	years.	

1.1.2.4.2. In	any	event,	permitting	an	FI	to	require	that	a	qualified	
pilot	who	performs	unsatisfactorily	during	a	biennial	flight	(or	any	
other	dual	flight)	to	complete	a	formal	LPC	before	he	continues	flying,	
even	if	he	possesses	a	valid	rating.	

1.1.2.4.3. Permit	an	FE	to	recommend	the	suspension	of	a	pilot’s	
license	or	rating	pending	refresher	training	if	that	pilot	has	failed	an	
LPC,	even	if	his	rating	had	not	expired	at	that	point.	

1.1.2.5. Remedial	Training.	This	work-stream	should	also	consider	
how,	subject	to	the	work-stream	completed	under	Objective	5,	to	provide	for	
the	mandating	of	remedial	training	in	the	context	of	reducing	infringements.	

1.1.3. Navigation.	In	the	context	of	reducing	infringements	this	work-stream	should	
consider	whether	it	remains	appropriate	to	maintain	that	the	art	of	traditional	
navigation25	is	still	the	core	navigational	skill	required	of	a	GA	pilot.	If	it	concludes	
that	in	the	hands	of	a	GA	pilot	such	traditional	navigation	is	simply	not	sufficiently	
accurate	to	protect	against	the	risk	of	infringement	then	the	work-stream	should	
consider	what	other	techniques	should	be	promoted,	how	they	should	be	
communicated,	whether	competence	in	them	should	be	mandated	and	what	the	
implications	are	for	the	training-needs	that	drive	the	PPL/CPL	training	syllabus	
(paragraph	16.5	in	the	main	text).	

1.1.4. Employment	of	Technology.	Leading	on	from	the	topic	of	navigation	
(paragraph	1.1.3	of	this	Annex)	the	work-stream	should	consider	how	best	to	
promote	the	proper	use	of	navigation	technology	in	the	form	of	moving-map	
displays	and	airspace	avoidance	systems.	It	should	also	consider	how	to	promote	
greater	use	of	transponders	and	radios,	potentially	mandating	the	use	of	either	or	
both	within	close	proximity	to	controlled	airspace	(see	paragraph	1.1.3	of	this	
Annex).	

1.1.5. 	Regulatory	Framework.	Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	
framework	necessary	to	enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	

	

																																																								
25	Meaning	navigation	based	on	dead-reckoning	using	compass	and	stop-watch.	
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Annex	E	

1. Objective	5	Work-Stream	–	Improving	Training	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	5	work-stream:	

1.2. The	Objective	5	work-stream	should	address	the	following	opportunities	for	
developing	training	in	the	light	of	any	changes	in	the	training	needs	identified	for	PPL/CPL	
holders	under	the	Objective	4	work-stream.	

1.3. 	Training.	It	should	identify:	

1.3.1. Changes	to	be	made	to	ab	initio	training	in	the	light	of	any	amendment	of	the	
PPL/CPL	training	needs	which	is	identified	under	the	Objective	4	work-stream.	

1.3.2. Identify	whether	it	is	appropriate	to	mandate	that	certain	topics	such	as	
infringement	avoidance	are	included	in	the	biennial	flight	with	an	FI.	

1.3.3. Consider	developing	a	moving-map	display	navigation	module,	potentially	to	
be	completed	as	part	of	stand-alone	individual	development	training	or	as	part	of	
the	biennial	flight	with	an	FI.	

1.3.4. Develop	guidance	to	ATOs	on	how	to	approach	the	shift	in	emphasis	from	
traditional	navigation	to	moving-map	display	navigation.	

1.3.5. Develop	revised	Theoretical	Knowledge	modules	and	work	with	industry	to	
revise	commercially	provided	reference	material.	

1.3.6. Testing.	The	Objective	5	work-stream	should	also	address	the	need	to	modify	
the	ground	and	flight	testing	regime	in	the	light	of	any	changes	in	training	needs	for	
PPL/CPL	students.	This	should	include:	

1.3.6.1. Develop	a	revised	en-route	section	for	the	PPL/CPL	flight	tests	
that	recognises	and	tests	navigation	using	moving-map	displays.	

1.3.6.2. Develop	a	revised	en-route	section	for	the	LPC	that	recognises	
and	tests	navigation	using	moving-map	displays.	

1.3.6.3. Develop	revised	Navigation	TK	Exams	that	recognise	and	test	
the	theoretical	knowledge	associated	with	a	shift	towards	the	use	of	moving-
map	displays.	

1.4. Infringement	Advisor	(IA)	Training.	Linked	to	Objective	1,	the	Objective	5	work-
stream	should	also	consider	the	internal	training	needs	of	the	Infringement	Advisor26	(IA)	

																																																								
26	The	term	Advisor	is	preferred	over	Investigator	because	it	will	be	very	important	to	be	as	non-confrontational	and	as	
collaborative	as	possible.	
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required	as	part	of	the	Post-Infringement	Process	(see	paragraph	12.5	of	the	main	text),	and	
then	design	such	a	training	programme.	This	training	must	ensure	the	following:	

1.4.1. An	individual	IA’s	approach	must	be	absolutely	non-adversarial	and	designed	
to	achieve	a	constructive	dialogue	with	the	alleged	infringer	with	the	purpose	of	
ascertaining	exactly	what	happened	and	what	lessons	can	be	learned	from	that	
particular	infringement.	It	is	not	an	inquisition.	

1.4.2. Any	IA	based	investigation	must	be	absolutely	standardised	and	consistent	so	
that	there	is	no	possibility	of	one	IA	taking	a	harder	or	softer	line	than	the	next.	

1.5. IAs	should	be	trained	to	obtain	from	the	pilot	all	the	necessary	information	required	
to	assess	the	infringement	and	then	record	it	in	standardised	format.	

1.6. Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	framework	necessary	to	enact	
these	and	any	other	measure
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Annex	F	

1. Objective	6	Work-Stream	–	Improving	Governance	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	6	work-stream:	

1.1.1. Writing	the	Terms	of	Reference	for	the	Policy	and	Steering	Group,	the	
Airspace	Infringement	Coordination	Group	and	the	Working	Groups.	

1.1.2. Identifying	the	necessary	structure,	manning	and	leadership	of	each	of	the	
WGs.	Critical	to	success	will	be	the	appropriate	resourcing	of	each	of	the	working	
groups	and	of	the	Policy	and	Steering	Group.	

1.1.3. Identifying	the	resource	implications	implicit	in	the	strategy	and	action	
plan(s).	Some	of	the	working	groups	will	require	little	in	the	way	of	additional	
resources	in	order	to	address	their	work.	Others	will	require	the	allocation	of	
additional	resources	which	may	or	may	not	come	from	within	the	CAA.	

1.1.4. Establishing	the	process	by	which	close	control	of	the	working	groups’	work	
can	be	achieved	so	that	the	scope	for	misalignment	between	them	is	minimised.	This	
will	be	achieved	by	regular	Steering	Group	meetings	upon	which	will	be	represented	
each	working	group.	

1.1.5. Setting	in	place	the	necessary	reporting	and	responsibility	chains.	

1.1.6. Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	framework	necessary	to	
enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	
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Annex	G	

1. Objective	7	Work-Stream	–	Developing	Management	Processes	
including	Enforcement		

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	
under	the	Objective	7	work-stream:	

1.1.1	 Developing	the	management	process	to	support	all	other	objectives.	
Reviewing	the	process	by	which	enforcement	action	is	triggered	in	order	to	align	
it	to	the	wider	strategy.		
	
1.1.2	 Identifying	the	process	by	which	enforcement	picks	up	from	the	
Infringement	Team’s	work	in	the	event	that	enforcement	is	required.	
	
1.1.3	 Managing	the	need	for	very	careful	communication	of	any	decision	to	use	
enforcement	action,	in	order	that	the	collaborative	basis	of	the	strategy	is	not	
undermined.		
	
1.1.4	 Proposing	the	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	framework	necessary	
to	enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	
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Annex	H	

1. Objective	8	Work-Stream	–	Improving	Communications	

1.1. The	following	is	a	non-exhaustive	list	of	measures	that	may	be	considered	under	the	
Objective	8	work-stream:	

1.2. Identifying	the	various	components	of	the	target	audience	and	identifying	
which	of	the	established	communication	media	available	most	readily	addresses	
each	section	of	that	audience.	

1.3. Designing	tools	for	communicating	with	this	audience	in	a	variety	of	clear	and	
readily	understood	formats27.	For	example:	

1.3.1. Direct	mail	circulars	or	notices.	

1.3.2. Web-based	communication	in	the	form	of	either	piggy-backing	on	
existing	web-sites	or	creating	a	stand-alone	Counter-Infringement	website.	

1.3.3. Blogs.	

1.3.4. Articles	in	online	and	paper	magazines.	

1.3.5. Tweets.	

1.3.6. Road-show	presentations.	

1.3.7. Webinars.	

1.3.8. Interviews.	

1.4. Critical	to	the	success	of	this	approach	is	the	‘humanisation’	of	the	process	of	
communication.	The	target	audience	must	feel	that	each	of	them	is	being	
communicated	with	as	a	person	and	by	a	person,	and	not	as	a	number	by	a	faceless	
bureaucracy.		

1.5. Preparing	the	communications	plan	to	support	the	overall	launch	of	the	
strategy,	including	press	releases,	interviews	and	opinion-seeding.	

1.6. Engaging	positively	and	pro-actively	with	feedback	in	all	communication	
media.		

1.7. Proposing	any	necessary	changes	to	the	regulatory	framework	necessary	to	
enact	these	and	any	other	measures.	

																																																								
27	It	is	essential	that	all	communications	are	expressed	in	clear,	colloquial	English.	
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Annex	I	

1. Schematic	of	Collaborative	Investigation	Process	
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Annex	J	

1. Example	Letter	from	ANSP	to	an	Infringer	
Dear [infringer or owner], 

An infringement into regulated airspace has recently been reported. It occurred on [date] in 
the area of [location] and it appears that you were either the pilot of the aeroplane involved or 
are the owner/operator of aeroplane. As you probably know, such infringements can cause 
danger and disruption to other air traffic. Eliminating them is a high priority within the CAA 
at present. 

As a result of a new initiative by the CAA there are now two ways in which we can deal with 
this matter. The first (Option A) is that we can pass the matter directly to the CAA who may 
investigate it further themselves and may potentially suspend your licence whilst they 
consider what action to take. 

The second (Option B) is that we invite [you or the pilot of the aeroplane] to participate in a 
collaborative and confidential investigation conducted by a third-party organisation called 
[tbc], the outcome of which is that we all gain a clearer understanding of what happened and, 
more importantly, what caused the infringement. 

If you elect to participate in Option B then you are requested to visit [the Infringement 
website] within 10 days and there to complete a detailed questionnaire. Subject to the level of 
detail that you provide, an Infringement Advisor from the contractor may then contact you 
and arrange to speak with you in order to further clarify the circumstances of the 
infringement.  

In the course of this collaborative process it may become clear that refresher training1 is 
required in order to help you ensure that such an infringement does not happen again. If so, 
then this will be discussed between you and the Infringement Advisor. At the conclusion of 
the process, [tbc] will make a recommendation to the CAA who may then order that such 
refresher training is completed within an agreed time-frame.  

Before deciding how to proceed you should note two very important things: 

The first is that, provided that you have cooperated fully with the contractor’s 
investigation and provided that the infringement was not the result of a deliberate or 
reckless act on your part, your participation in this collaborative investigation means 
that there will be no further action by the CAA beyond the mandating of any 
appropriate refresher training that may emerge from your discussions. 

The second is that in any event none of the information you give to the contractor can 
be used by the CAA to either sanction or prosecute you. If the CAA is minded to take 
further action against you (as it does against a few pilots in very rare cases) then it 
will make its own investigation and it shall not be permitted access to anything that 
you have told the contractor. You may therefore speak entirely freely to the contractor 

																																																								
1
	Such	training,	if	required,	may	consist	of	ground	training,	flight	training	or	both	and	would	be	conducted	at	a	training	

establishment	of	your	choice.	
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and we encourage you to do so for your own benefit and for the benefit of the entire 
community of airspace users. 

If you decide to take Option B (the collaborative investigation) then you should now visit the 
website I gave you and once we are notified that you have done so then we at [ANSP] shall 
consider the matter closed. 

If you decide to take Option A (formal CAA investigation) then you should either notify me 
or simply do nothing and after 10 days the case will be passed by us directly to the CAA for 
their further investigation. 

Yours sincerely, 

[ANSP] 
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Annex	K	

1. Case	Study	

1.1. This	case	study	is	based	on	a	recent	real	event	in	the	author’s	experience	acting	as	

CFI	of	GoFly,	an	ATO	at	Old	Sarum.	The	events	are	real	but	the	incident	has	been	

anonymised	since	it	remains	‘live’.	

1.2. The	author	had	recently	become	aware	that	a	privately-hired	GoFly	aircraft	had	

infringed	Solent’s	controlled	airspace,	causing	avoiding	action	to	be	given	to	CAT.	On	the	

face	of	it	this	was	therefore	a	‘serious’	infringement.	The	infringing	pilot	had	been	asked	to	

call	the	controller	upon	landing	and	had	done	so.	He	had	been	directed	to	the	current	NATS	

questionnaire	and	had	completed	it.	By	the	time	the	author	became	aware	of	the	incident	

(only	coincidentally	and	via	a	third	party)	the	case	was	probably	making	its	way	towards	an	

appearance	at	the	following	Tuesday’s	meeting	of	the	AICG.	

1.3. Given	his	involvement	in	the	AIWG	and	in	drafting	this	paper	the	author	contacted	

NATS	directly	for	some	more	detail	and	then	immediately	contacted	the	pilot	in	order	to	

trial	the	collaborative	approach	which	lies	at	the	heart	of	the	proposed	strategy.	He	found	

the	pilot	(an	experienced	ex-service	pilot	of	many	years	standing)	very	chagrined	by	the	

event	and	very	open	to	a	discussion	about	causal	factors.	Leaving	completely	to	one	side	the	

Effect	of	the	infringement,	their	discussion	focused	only	on	its	Causes.	The	pilot	very	frankly	
volunteered	his	assessment	of	what	had	gone	wrong	and	where	deficiencies	in	his	

knowledge	or	skills	had	contributed	to	the	incident.	The	author	explored	those	further	with	

him.	The	author	and	the	pilot	then	agreed	a	short	course	of	remedial	training	by	which	such	

deficiencies	will	be	addressed.	Having	completed	that	training	there	is	little	doubt	that	the	

pilot	in	question	is	far	less	likely	to	infringe	in	the	future.	

1.4. However…	regardless	of	how	effective	and	prompt	this	response	may	have	been,	

none	of	this	activity	sits	within	the	current	CAP1404	process.	Within	the	CAP1404	process,	

and	given	the	fact	that	the	AICG	will	probably	class	this	infringement	as	serious,	the	pilot	will	

probably	still	be	required	to	complete	the	online	tutorial	and	test.	If	he	fails	it	he	may	have	

to	re-do	some	ground	exams	and	potentially	to	fly	with	a	CAA	examiner.	In	the	near	future	

he	might	also	be	ordered	to	attend	the	new	Airspace	Infringement	Awareness	Course.	He	

will,	of	course	participate	in	all	of	that,	but	none	of	it	addresses	the	causes	of	his	
infringement	and	it	is	highly	unlikely	that	any	of	these	measures	will	make	the	slightest	
difference	to	the	pilot’s	potential	to	infringe	in	future.	That	has	already	been	achieved	
much	more	quickly,	cheaply	and	effectively.	

1.5. This	case	study	nicely	illustrates	fact	that	when	pilots	infringe	they	do	so	accidently	

(in	all	but	a	tiny	proportion	of	incidents),	they	are	mortified	and	they	are	usually	very	willing	

to	explore	how	it	happened,	why	it	happened	and	where	they	fell	short	of	the	required	

standards	of	skills	or	airmanship	–	all	in	a	collaborative	and	indeed	confessional	context.	

They	are	then	happy	to	sign-up	to	action	to	prevent	it	happening	again	to	them.	But	that	

outcome	is	simply	not	achieved	by	the	current	CAP1404	process.	

1.6. The	problem	of	infringements	will	only	be	solved	one	infringement	at	a	time,	by	

everyone’s	effort	and	in	a	collaborative	way.		


